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ABSTRACT
The influence of demographic factors, work schedule

flexibility, job satisfaction, job involvement, job

seeking self-efficacy, certainty of retirement plans,
familial and marital satisfaction, and attitude toward

retirement on older workers' decision to fully retire,

continue career employment, or participate in bridge
employment was examined in this study.

Seven hypotheses were tested. A negative relationship
was predicted between: work schedule flexibility/attitudes

toward retirement and bridge employment participation, and

job satisfaction and full-time retirement. A positive
relationship was predicted between: job involvement/job
seeking self-efficacy and bridge employment participation,

certainty of retirement plans/familial and marital
satisfaction and full-time retirement.

To test our hypotheses, archival data using waves

1'992 and 2002 of the Health and Retirement Study (HRS) , a
nationally representative longitudinal data, was analyzed.

A total of 2,869 respondents who met the specified four
inclusion criteria were included. A hierarchical

multinomial logistic regression was used to analyze the
influences of work and nonwork-related factors on one's
employment status beyond the demographic variables of age,

iii

gender, health condition, annual household income, and
education level.

Results revealed work schedule inflexibility was a
significant predictor of full-time retirement, and
negative attitude toward retirement was a significant

predictor of continued career employment. Job involvement
and job seeking self-efficacy were significant predictors

of continued career employment and bridge employment

participation. Certainty of retirement plans was a
significant predictor of full-time retirement and bridge
employment participation. Job satisfaction and familial
and marital satisfaction were not significant predictors

of one's employment status. Implications for concerned
constituents and limitations are discussed.
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CHAPTER ONE
INTRODUCTION
Medical advancements have significantly increased the

average human life expectancy in the past several decades

(Fullerton, 1991). Specifically, life expectancy for
today's newborn in the U.S. has increased to 75.2 years

for men and 80.4 years for women (Centers for Disease
Control and Prevention [CDC], 2006). Although increases in

the average human life expectancy is evidenced, recent
trends have shown that working adults tend to retire

earlier than in the past. As a result, retirement is
expected to be one of the longest stages in one's lifetime
by the end of the 21st century (Stone, 1999). Therefore,

the major goal of this research was to study the
transition from work to retirement using longitudinal data

by examining both work and nonwork-related factors that
may predict employment and retirement related decisions

toward the end of one's career.

Labor Force Trends
From 2000 to 2050, the U.S. population trend suggests
that a significant population aging, and changes in labor
force participation among older adults, will have

tremendous impacts on our aging workforce. A decline in
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both fertility (smaller family size) and mortality (longer

life expectancy), or demographic transition (migration),
often leads to population aging (Alley & Crimmins, 2007).

Despite the economic expansion, increasing labor force

demand in the late 1980s, as well as significant changes
in the workforce age composition, a dramatic decrease in
years of employment among working adults is observed
(Alley & Crimmins, 2007).

The historical trends suggest distinct labor force

experience between men and women. The labor force

participation among men over 60 was quite consistent until

the middle of the 20th century (Levine & Mitchell, 1993).
Another study notes that among men over 65, half were
still working in 1950, while the proportion had declined
to one in six by 1985 (Clark, Burkhauser, Moon, Quinn, &
Smeeding, 2004). Conversely, women's labor force

participation increased in the latter half of the
twentieth century, which has more than doubled in the last

50 years (Alley & Crimmins, 2007). Among women aged 25-54,

only 37% worked for pay in 1950, while 77% of women worked
for pay in 1999, with the proportion of working women

expected to reach 80% by 2008 (Alley & Crimmins, 2007).

Despite the unique labor force experience among men
and women, the general population between ages 25-54 is
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estimated to decrease from 43.4% in 2000 to 37.7% in 2020,
while individuals over age 55 are predicted to increase

from 21.4% in 2000 to 29.5% in 2020 (U.S. Census Bureau,
2002 as cited in Abraham & Houseman, 2004). Ultimately,
this change will have a tremendous impact on the current
demographic balance in the U.S.

(Stone, 1999). Two studies

estimated individuals over 55 will represent one out of
every three /Americans by 2100 (Abraham & Houseman, 2004;

Glass & Kilpatrick, 1998). As a result, a combination of

fewer younger cohorts and increasing numbers of older
working cohorts contributes to population aging, and thus

increasing the availability of older workers and the

number of retirees (Alley & Crimmins, 2007). Despite these
trends, scholars often put little emphasis in research on
employment issues among older workers and the retirement

process when compared to research on younger workers

(Mor-Barak, 1995).
Management of Older Workers

A higher labor demand raises the value of older

workers to the competitive workforce, influences the
structure of retirement, benefits, and affects the solvency

of public pension programs (Alley & Crimmins, 2007).

However, only 4% of U.S. corporations offer programs to
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retain or rehire these older experts; conversely, 62%

support and offer early retirement through a variety of

inducement programs (Mor-Barak, 1995). These statistics

suggest older adults may be faced,, with hostile situations
when seeking employment. In one study, more than a fifth

of respondents left their career jobs before age 50,
approximately a third- prior to 55 years of age, and half
left their career jobs before 60 (Ruhm, 1990). Thus,

understanding retirement and its impacts on the workers,
organizations, and the society, may improve the
conflicting practices/conditions of concerned units.
Retirement

Many working individuals tend to retire at an earlier
age than in the past, suggesting the need to understand

factors that influence one's decision to retire.
Retirement is a complex process•that involves major

economic, social, psychological, and health-related events
in the life cycle of many older Americans, leading to
emotional, cognitive, or behavioral changes in one's
behavior with regard to retirement (Kiefer & Briner,

1998). Beehr (1986) notes three chained events in one's

retirement process, consisting of preference to retire
(thoughts), decision to retire (intention), and the actual
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retirement act. The process of retirement is further

conceptualized into three dimensions that characterize the
retirement decision: age timing (early versus "on-time"),
completeness (partial or bridge employment versus complete
or full-time retirement), and perceived voluntariness of
the retirement decision (voluntary versus involuntary).
The present study focused on the completeness of the

retirement process to better understand how various

factors influenced older workers' decision to retire
(fully or partial).

Given its complexity, the meaning of retirement can
be ambiguous and difficult to define (Feldman, 1994). In
this study, retirement refers to changes after middle age

in an individual's long-term organizational positions or
career paths, which is often followed by reduced physical

and psychological commitment to work (Feldman, 1994).

Thus, as a social process, retirement does not necessarily
refer to a total loss of the worker role (Atchley, 1993),

but rather offers the opportunity to acquire other roles,
such as a mentor or volunteer, and to continue existing

roles (Reitzes, Mutran, & Fernandez, 1998). One such role

may be that of bridge employee.
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Bridge Employment
There are an increasing number of retirement options

from which older individuals can choose. According to a
recent study by Cahill, Giandrea, and Quinn (.2006) , having

a bridge job is perhaps becoming a more popular retirement
option than ever. Bridge employment refers to part-time or
full-time temporary jobs that are held subsequent to

career employment at post-retirement (Ruhm, 1990; Shultz,

2003). When older individuals decide to retire, they have
to decide whether to leave their career job for full-time

retirement, or whether to leave their career job and
accept bridge employment within or outside their career
industry (Feldman, 1994). Recent trends show that partial

retirement is rare prior to age 62, but increases

significantly when individuals are between age 62 and 67,
then gradually declines after age 67 (Alley & Crimmins,
2007). Similarly, survey data suggest that over half of

all older workers have left their career jobs arid are
currently participating in bridge employment by the age of

60, but less than one out of nine has fully retired
(Doeringer, 1990; Ruhm, 1990). More than half of the

household heads partially retire at some point during
their work lives (Ruhm, 1990), while less than 40% of the

household heads’retire full-time from their career jobs,
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and a quarter chose to reenter the labor force after their
initial retirement (Alley & Crimmins, 2007; Ruhm, 1990).

Thus, bridge employment has become an important retirement
option for many workers, suggesting the need to better

understand recent trends, as well as to explore how
different factors influence various retirement options.

Traditionally, bridge jobs refer to part-time
positions within one's career industry (Ruhm, 1990).

However, previous research suggests that most

postretirement job opportunities are currently in
different occupations and industries from the retirees'
career jobs and most offer lower pay and have lower status
than the career jobs (Doeringer, 1990). Specifically, 75%

of all bridge jobs were either outside one's career
industry among male retirees, and approximately half

changed in both occupation and industry (Doeringer, 1990).
In addition, it has been found that the opportunity for
bridge employment is positively associated with the
acceptance of early retirement incentives (Kim & Feldman,

1998). Similarly, Beehr, Glazer, Nielson, and Farmer
(2000) found expectation to work for pay at postretirement

is negatively associated with retirement age. Most

importantly, participation in bridge employment is
positively related to both retirement and life

7

satisfaction (Kim & Feldman, 2000). Thus, understanding

factors that influence retirement decisions, as well as
bridge employment participation, among older workers will

allow researchers and practitioners to accurately predict
and appropriately prepare for this aspect of the

retirement phenomenon. In the past decade, there has been
a tremendous change in the workforce as a result of the
pervasive interest on the part of retirees in bridge jobs,

which suggests the need for researchers to investigate

various reasons for older workers' retirement related
decisions (Shultz, 2003).
There are several reasons older workers choose to

engage in bridge employment. First, recent retirement

trends suggest that many older individuals prefer to work
in bridge jobs at postretirement in order to maintain a

steady level of income (Atchley, 1989; Doeringer, 1990),

and earn sufficient pension. Typically, a higher rate of
older workers is likely to be in professional occupations,

especially■in positions that require postgraduate degrees
(Alley & Crimmins, 2007). The opportunity to leave the

workforce full-time for these high wage earners will cost
them more than for those in other occupations (Dohm,
2000); therefore, those high wage earners are more likely

to engage in bridge jobs. On the contrary, blue collar
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workers are more likely to leave the workforce full-time

at the age of 55 than those who are more educated, which
may be due in part to the physical demands that a specific

job entails (U.S. Bureau of the Census, 1996).

Additionally, changes in common labor force practices
offering more flexibility to workers (e.g., abolishment of
mandatory retirement.age) suggest the importance of bridge

employment participation among older workers (Cahill et

al., 2006; Henretta, 2001). In addition, many workers in
today's society are more likely to be hired by more than

one employer throughout their entire careers. The Bureau

of Labor Statistics (2004) reveals that today's average

/American who holds a career job is likely to hold over ten

jobs during their work lives, and this number is projected
to continue to increase. As a result, American workers in
their 50s and 60s may be more likely to choose bridge

employment over full-time retirement in order to build
sufficient pension wealth (Alley & Crimmins, 2007). Older

workers between 40-55 years of age have been found to be
most concerned with their financial situation because they
may have children to support, house payments, and may need

to continue accruing pension benefits and savings (Loi &
Shultz, in press).
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Changes in pension plans also influence an
individual's retirement decision. As more workers became
eligible for Social Security and employer pensions, the
typical retirement age began to decline and has stabilized

at age 62 (Feldman, 2003). Older workers are gradually
less likely to be qualified for a traditional defined

benefit pension plan, providing a set benefit over the
lifetime of the retired worker. Instead, they are more

likely to be qualified for a defined contribution plan
(e.g., 401k), where workers and employers may contribute

to a retirement fund that must be distributed over the

retirement years. Traditionally, defined benefit pension
plans encourage early withdrawal from the labor force at

younger ages, whereas defined contribution plans do not
(Feldman, 2003; Quinn & Burkhauser, 1994).

Bridge employment also provides an opportunity for
older workers to fill the gap between full-time employment
and full-time retirement by allowing them to gradually
adjust to the new lifestyles (Abraham & Houseman, 2004;

Ruhm, 1990). Older workers between 56-61 years of age are
most concerned with schedule factors because they seek

full-time positions in order to receive full benefits
(e.g., health insurance coverage and Social Security).
Perhaps, workers between 56 to 61 years of age may also
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feel insecure about their jobs and not having pension

benefits (Loi & Shultz, in press). According to the Bureau
of Labor Statistics (1999) definition, these workers are
those who typically have been laid off due to their
company closing down, moving abroad, or when their
position is abolished. The importance of schedule related

factors to this group of older workers suggests their

desire for a more stable work schedule, such as having a
full-time position.

Lastly, older adults are likely to associate work
with their lives to the extent that work affects one's
self-definition, social, and family relationships
(Mor-Barak, 1995). In turn, self-definition of one's work

greatly influences employment seeking among older workers
(Mor-Barak, 1995). Based on human needs and developmental

theory, the importance of the Generativity factor (i.e.,
older workers' desires to pass on their knowledge and

skills by teaching and training the younger generation)
indicates that jobs which allow knowledge and experience

transfers to younger generations may be particularly
important to older adults seeking employment (Mor-Barak,

1995) .

A series of recent papers (e.g., Adams & Rau, 2004;

Davis, 2003; Dendinger, Adams, & Jacobson, 2005; Rau &
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Adams, 2005) have examined motivations that underlie

employment seeking among older individuals. Important
attributes identified were biographical variables (e.g.,
age, income, gender, marital status), motive/social

variables (e.g., social support, reasons for working), and

self-evaluation variables (e.g., job seeking
self-efficacy, attitudes toward retirement). Although many

of these characteristics apply to both older and younger

individuals seeking employment (Kanfer, Wanberg, &

Kantrowitz, 2001), older individuals have been shown to
have some unique motives for seeking employment (e.g.,

retirement negativity)

(Adams & Rau, 2004; Kanfer et al.,

2001). Many retirees who were able to find postretirement
jobs reported that personal aspects (e.g., older workers'
self-esteem, personal satisfaction, and a sense of pride

in oneself when they are employed) of work were less
important to personal satisfaction and a sense of pride in

their work and in them as an individual than retirees who

did not obtain postretirement jobs (Mor-Barak, 1995). This
may be because those who reported the personal aspects of
work being more important to them were less likely to
compromise with their jobs search, and therefore were less

successful in obtaining postretirement jobs (Mor-Barak,

1995) .
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Over 70% of baby boomers in different surveys express
interests in engaging in bridge employment rather than

choosing full-time retirement (AARP, 1998). However, one's
intention to engage in bridge employment does not always
reflect his or her retirement outcome as it depends upon

one's interests in employment as well as the ability to
acquire alternative employment at post-retirement (Abraham
& Houseman, 2004). To the extent that the individual's

expectations about retirement are not consistent with his

or her plans, it is likely to lead to failure in

realization of those plans. In addition, changes in
circumstances (e.g., health problems) may change

retirement plans, affecting a plan realization (Abraham &
Houseman, 2004). Expectations about the date of retirement
are more accurate for those who-planned within a few years
of their retirement when compared to those who planned to

retire later (Bernheim, 1989 as cited in Abraham &
Houseman, 2004).

Since there has been limited research on
postretirement employment (Shultz, 2003), this paper

focuses mainly on the predictors of the decision to
participate in bridge employment as only one option

(excluding the option whether one chooses bridge

employment within or outside career industry) in the
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retirement decision. However, much of the supporting
research used in this paper was based on full-time

retirement results due to limited research conducted on

bridge employment as a retirement option (Shultz, 2003).
Previous literature on full-time retirement was reviewed

and used to explain bridge employment decisions to the
extent that it was applicable. However, Honig and Hanoch's

(1985) findings suggest that bridge employment is a
separate behavior from full-time retirement, which may not
have the same characteristics.as full-time retirement.
Weckerle and Shultz's (1999) study examined various

antecedents that may differentially predict certain
retirement intentions. They analyzed Wave I of the Health
and Retirement Study (HRS)

(1992) dataset, using the

factors that distinguished older workers based on their
desire to retire early, continue work, participate in

bridge employment within one's career job, and participate
in bridge employment outside one's career job. They found

that compared to individuals in the other three groups,
older workers who desired to continue in their current job
were much more satisfied with their financial status, had

more flexible jobs, and felt the decision to retire would
be voluntary. Conversely, those who desired early

retirement had anticipated few financial rewards and
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expressed lack of flexibility in one's current employment.

However, two important short comings of Weckerle and
Shultz's study were the use cross-section data and

retirement intentions (versus actual behavior) as their
outcome variable. Thus, at present, we still know little

in terms of what the antecedents of such important

decisions are (Shultz, 2003). These will be further

discussed below.
Importance of Work and Nonwork-Related Factors
Beyond Personal Demographic Factors

Limited research has explored the potential
predictors of bridge employment despite its important

implications for organizations, individuals, and society
(Bennett, Beehr, & Lepisto, 2005). Previously, work and

nonwork-related variables were used as a framework to

understand bridge employment predictors (Beehr et al.,
2000). The concept of work and nonwork-related factors in

understanding retirement decisions is very similar to the
push and pull framework, as most push factors refer to
work related reasons that push older workers to retire,

while pull factors, typically refer to nonwork related
reasons that attract, or pull, them to retire (Shultz,

Morton, & Weckerle, 1998).
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Although work-related predictors generally have less

impact on full-time retirement, they can influence older
workers' decisions to retire (Beehr et al., 2000; Bennett

et al., 2005). In addition, there is support for greater
influence of nonwork-related factors as better predictors
of retirement age ’ (Reitzes et al., 1998) and bridge

employment (Bennett et al., 2005) than work-related
factors. This suggests that older workers are more
influenced to retire by factors outside their job and
workplace than factors based on the perception of their

work situations. Together, work-related and
nonwork-related factors tend to produce greater effects on

retirement decisions than considering either type alone

(Beehr et al., 2000).
Past research that treats retirement decisions as a

process, that is primarily psychological in nature, shows
that individual attitudes, characteristics, and
perceptions of the work and organizational environment, as
well as environmental factors in which workers make these
important decisions, have tremendous impacts on workers'
desires, intentions, and decisions about whether and when

to transition from employment to retirement
(Barnes-Farrell, 2003). Research on the effects of

individual differences•on retirement is particularly
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relevant for understanding the retirement decision making

process in the U.S. where there is no mandatory retirement
age (Kiefer & Briner, 1998) ., Prior to 1980, most research

focused on personal demographic factors, supporting a
positive relationship between health and income on

retirement satisfaction (Barfield & Morgan, 1978). Health,
wealth, socioeconomic variables, and demographic variables1
have been found to influence the decision to retire, as

well as the timing of retirement decisions

(Barnes-Farrell, 2003). Workers' health and wealth have

important constraints on one's ability to carry out a
preferred path of action. In general, individuals with
poor health are likely to retire at a younger age, and

those with less financial resources are more likely to
retire at an older age (Beehr, 1986) .
However, current research on retirement trends

suggest that we need to examine the influences of both
work and nonwork factors, as potential predictors of one's

retirement decision and options (Beehr et al., 2000).

Similarly, Robertson (2000) argues that research on early

retirement decisions should simultaneously explore a
broader context (i.e., organizational, societal, and

social levels) of the decision process, as well as the
traditional individual-level factors. Reasons for
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retirement from each of these categories positively or

negatively impact the decision to retire (Kiefer & Briner,
1998) .
Further, the links between the individual and

organization play a role in determining the retirement
processes have been evidenced in the past on individual

retirement transition research. For example, the phase

model of retirement suggests that individual retirement
processes occur long before the actual event (Kiefer &

Briner, 1998). In addition, one's decision to retire will
influence the organization and vice versa. One's

retirement decision is likely to take into account the
behavior and approach of the organization in relation to

retirement. Individuals use work and nonwork factors to
weigh against or for retirement, while organizations
attempt to effectively manage these factors in order to
meet organizational goals. In addition, Feldman (1994)

proposes a model focusing on variables at the
individual-level (i.e., work history, marital status,

health status, demographic status, attitudes toward work
and retirement) and environmental-level (i.e., uncertainty

about macroeconomic trends, social security, economic
growth, inflation, governmental programs to assist older
workers) that are likely to influence early retirement
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(i.e., before 65). Feldman also proposed another model

with factors influencing bridge employment decisions,
which includes variables at the organizational-level
(i.e., financial rewards, early retirement counseling

programs, flexibility in managing older workers), as well

as opportunity structures in one's career path (i.e.,

age-related performance decrements, discrimination against
older workers, type of industry, and type of labor market
j obs) .

Additionally, there has been increased attention
given to the variety of psychological processes that are
used to understand one's decision whether, when, and how

to make a transition from work to retirement.

Barnes-Farrell (2003) notes that the decision to retire is
closely related to the decision to stop full-time

employment. Previously, psychological variables that
influence retirement decisions have used positive and
negative feelings toward continued work or retirement, as
well as plans to continue work or to retire from the labor

force. It has been found that psychological factors (e.g.,
the centrality of work in one's self-identity, perceptions
of age discrimination in the workplace, and perceptions of
work effectiveness) are the strongest predictors of having
a positive transition after controlling for financial
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factors (Henkens & Tazelaar, 1997). Our inclusion of

psychological factors in the present study attempts to
understand the retirement decision above and beyond

immediate organizational and personal factors.
In the present study, we examined a variety of

variables that might predict bridge employment, full-time
retirement, or continued career employment. This can

reveal the extent to which retirement-related predictors
of bridge employment are the same or different from
full-time retirement and from remaining fully employed.

Thus, variables that might predict either bridge

employment or full-time retirement were included. Previous

studies have found a variety of personal variables that
are associated with the decision to retire and/or engage

in bridge employment (Beehr, 1986; Beehr et al., 2000;
Brody & Shultz, 2006; Brown, Fukunaga, Umemoto, & Wicker,

1996; Gobeski & Beehr, 2006; Kim & Feldman, 1998).
Accordingly, age, gender, health condition, annual

household income, and education level were controlled for
when we explore each predictor. Seven retirement related
factors (work schedule flexibility, job satisfaction, job

involvement, job seeking self-efficacy, certainty of
retirement plans, familial and marital satisfaction, and

attitudes toward retirement) were explored in this study
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in an attempt to better understand retirement decision,
(with three options: choose full-time retirement, choose

continued full-time employment, or engage in bridge
employment). However, these factors continue to influence

older individuals, either positively or negatively, beyond
their retirement decisions. More specifically, four work

related factors (i.e., work schedule flexibility, job

satisfaction, job involvement, and job seeking
self-efficacy), and three nonwork related factors (i.e.,
certainty of retirement plans, familial and marital

satisfaction, and attitudes toward retirement) were
examined as a means to better understand, explain, and

accurately predict their influences on retirement options,

above and beyond personal demographic variables.
Previous research studies have paid little attention

to the importance of work conditions and organizational
settings on retirement decision even though they have been
found to influence one's desire to retire and decisions to
retire early (Barnes-Farrell, 2003). Prior studies have
noted the importance of the opportunities to control one's

life and activities among older workers (Alley & Crimmins,
2007; Schmitt, Coyle, Rauschenberger, & White, 1979). In

addition, Hanisch and Hulin (1990, 1991) suggest that
negative affective reactions to the work environment may
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lead workers to retire as a means to withdraw from the

undesirable context. Thus, we examined work-related

factors that may contribute to such negative affective
reactions resulting from lack of control over one's life.

Work Schedule Flexibility

In general, most jobs do not offer flexible work

hours (Juster & Suzman, 1995). The concept of "minimum
hours constraints" refers to constraints in the current
job that limit individual's ability to reduce their work
hours (Gustman & Steinmeier, 1984; Weckerle & Shultz,

1999). This factor may influence the decision to retire,
forcing older workers to leave their full-time career jobs
(Gustman & Steinmeier, 1984). In addition, general
organizational context (work hour flexibility) is

negatively associated with subsequent organizational
withdrawal intent (Blau, 2000). Psychological distress and

role overload as predictors of bridge employment have been
found to influence older workers' retirement decisions

(Bennett et al., 2005). A traditional way for older

workers to cope with such stress is to withdraw from the
stressful conditions through full-time retirement, but

alternatively one can reduce the workload and stress level
through bridge employment (Bennett et al., 2005). Because
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familial obligations are typically difficult to abdicate,

bridge employment (e.g., having a flexible work schedule

and accepting a less demanding job) may be the more

attractive choice than complete retirement (Bennett et

al., 2005).
In addition, Bennett et al.

(2005) found that older

workers who experience overload were less likely to accept
bridge employment than to continue working full-time, but

were more likely to take bridge employment than to fully

retire. Continuing to work full-time is preferred among
older workers who experience overload than accepting

bridge employment may be due to the nature of bridge
employment (Bennett et al., 2005). As previously
mentioned, bridge employment has traditionally been known

to involve change in industry, job, and/or organization.
Such tremendous changes in one's life may cause more
distress than continuing with an accustomed career job,

which leads to the higher likelihood to choose full-time
retirement than accept bridge employment (Bennett et al.,
2005) .
Gustman and Steinmeier (1984) attempted to understand

the decision to engage in partial retirement among male

Caucasians aged 58-69 using self-report, and found that
bridge employment is relatively common among the
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participants, particularly bridge employment into a

different job from the full-time career employment held at
age 55. The same pattern holds even for participants who
were not facing mandatory retirement, not influenced by

pension policies, and were healthy. The degree of work

schedule flexibility should be attended to in that it
becomes an incentive for older workers to consider bridge
employment in the same industry (Hansson, DeKoekkoek,

Neece, & Patterson, 1997). Thus, the following hypothesis

is proposed.
Hypothesis 1: After controlling for age, gender,

health condition, annual household income, and education

level, work schedule flexibility will influence older
individuals' retirement decisions. Specifically, when

compared to those whose organizations offer flexible work
schedule to their employees, older workers whose

organizations offer a less flexible work schedule are more

likely to choose bridge employment rather than other
options (i.e., continued career'employment or full-time
retirement).
Job Satisfaction

In general, a job's characteristics can be reasonable
predictors of retirement decisions (Beehr et al., 2000).
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For example, an active learning environment can help to

maintain work ability among older workers (Boerlijst,
1994; Brody & Shultz, 2006). A higher level of

productivity may result when older individuals are
involved with new, stimulating work roles at various point

of their career (Waldman & Avolio, 1986). A recent study,
for example, found that "being tired of work" or

unsatisfied with one's job as a work-related retirement

predictor is negatively associated with retirement age
(Beehr et al., 2000), such that those who have low
satisfaction with their current job are more likely to

retire at an earlier age than those who have higher
satisfaction. In addition, immediate job context (e.g.,
job satisfaction) has been found to be negatively

associated with subsequent organizational and professional
withdrawal intent (Blau, 2000). In other words, those who
find their jobs less satisfying are more likely to leave

their current organizations and professions by retiring
full-time than those who are more satisfied with their
jobs. Alternatively, Beehr et al.' s (2000) study suggests

there are other factors, which will be explored in our
paper (e.g., job involvement), that may be better at

predicting one's retirement decision than the level of job
satisfaction. Thus, the following hypothesis is proposed.
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Hypothesis 2: After controlling for age, gender,

health condition, annual household income, and education
level, job satisfaction with one's current job will

influence older individual's retirement decisions.
Specifically, when compared to those who are more
satisfied with their current jobs, older workers who are

less satisfied with their jobs are more likely to choose

full-time retirement rather than other options (i.e.,
continued career employment or bridge employment

participation).
Job Involvement

Szinovacz (2003) notes that work contexts play an

important role in the retirement decision even after
financial and health factors have been controlled for. As

a work condition, job involvement refers to the degree to
which individuals identify themselves with their jobs
(e.g., my job is an important part of my life)

(Kanungo,

1982). In 1972-1973 and 1977, Lorence (1987) examined data
using panels of U.S. workers who participated in the

Quality of Employment surveys, and revealed the

distinction between labor force involvement in general and
psychological involvement with a particular job. A
positive relationship between age and labor force
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involvement suggests a developmental process, while

psychological involvement with a particular job may be due
to cohort differences, and differences in the job
characteristics among various aged groups of workers.

The impact of job involvement on retirement related
decisions has been studied, but consensus findings have
yet to be revealed. A negative relationship between job

involvement and retirement intent was supported in some

studies (Gee & Baillie, 1999; Hayward, Friedman, & Chen,
1998; Schmitt et al., 1979). However, there is also
support for a positive relationship between job
involvement and retirement intent (Adams, Prescher, Beehr,
& Lepisto, 2002; Herzog, House, & Morgan, 1991). For

instance, Adams et al.

(2002) examined the relationships

between various work-role attachment variables (i.e., job

involvement, affective organizational commitment, and
career identification) and intention to retire.

Unexpectedly, a positive relationship between job

involvement and intention to retire was found significant.
High job involvement may also be associated with stressful
responsibilities and conflict with the job. Thus, high job

involvement has the potential to influence the decision to
retire as a way to reduce stress and conflict. In
'addition, Herzog et al.

(1991) argue that the nature of
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work influences one's preference to continue employment,
and workers, who were in stressful or unrewarding jobs,

preferred to reduce their work commitments or fully

retire. Similar findings were supported in that
individuals who work in more stressful work conditions
(i.e., increased workload) were more likely to have early

retirement intention than those who work in less stressful
work conditions (Lin & Hsieh, 2001). As discussed, recent

trends suggest that older workers have the desire to
retire at an earlier age than before, but they also want

to use a bridge job to help them gradually adjust to
retirement, especially among those who have been highly
involved with their career jobs. Thus, the following

hypothesis is proposed.
Hypothesis 3: After controlling for age, gender,

health condition, annual household income, and education

level, job involvement will influence older individuals'
retirement decisions. Specifically, when compared to those
who are less involved with their current jobs, older

workers who are more involved with their current jobs are
more likely to participate in bridge employment rather
than other options (i.e., full-time retirement or

continued career employment).
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Job Seeking Self-Efficacy
Retirees' self-evaluation in their capability to

successfully search for a job has been investigated in
previous studies (e.g., Kanfer et al., 2001). Research
findings suggest that an older individual's
self-perception as a competent job seeker are more likely

to actually seek for a postretirement job and become
reemployed more than those who perceived themselves as

less competent in job searching (Kanfer et al., 2001). A
positive association between job search self-efficacy and
a job offered to participants was found in a sample of
graduating college students (Ellis & Taylor, 1983). A

similar relationship was also found in a study among a
sample of older workers, such that individuals who had

higher job seeking self-efficacy reported actively
searching for jobs more than individuals who had lower job
search self-efficacy (Rife & Kilty, 1989). Thus, the

following hypothesis is proposed.
Hypothesis 4: After controlling for age, gender,
health condition, annual household income, and education

level, job seeking self-efficacy will influence older

individuals' retirement decisions. Specifically, when
compared to those who view themselves as less competent

job seekers, older workers who view themselves as more
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competent job seekers are more likely to choose bridge
employment participation rather than other options (i.e.,
continued career employment or full-time retirement).

Certainty of Retirement Plans
Planning for and anticipating retirement involves the

process of evaluating various advantages and disadvantages

of retirement in order to make postretirement plans

accordingly (Kiefer & Briner, 1998). Further, the links
between individuals and organizations can be more

effectively managed through retirement planning and
anticipation. Alley and Crimmins (2007) describe

retirement timing as one of the most influential factors
in the availability of older workers to the labor force.

The certainty of one's retirement plans and retirement
attitudes have also been shown to be positively related to
retirement timing (Taylor & Doverspike, 2003).
The role and career transitions that occur during the

retirement process begin with plans and retirement
anticipation before one fully retires (Reitzes et al.,

1998). Individuals who look forward to their retirement
are more likely to plan for postretirement activities
(Davis, 2003; Reitzes et al., 1998). In addition, older

individuals who look forward to their retirement are more
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likely to be satisfied with their postretirement than

those who do not (Pollman & Johnson, 1979; Shultz et al.,
1998; Shultz, Taylor, & Morrison, 2003; Taylor, Shultz,

Spiegel, Morrison, & Greene, in press). There has been

extensive research on retirement and factors related to
retirement age; however, little research has addressed the
extent to which the formation of retirement plans results

in actual retirement outcomes (Abraham & Houseman, 2004).
Previously, research on the consistency of retirement

plans and retirement outcomes focused on only two possible
outcomes: continue to work or retire full-time,

disregarding the importance of bridge employment as a
legitimate alternative (Abraham & Houseman, 2004). When
considering retirement, people are more likely to plan
their retirement as a gradual process rather than a sudden

life transition, thus further emphasizing the importance
of bridge employment (Abraham & Houseman, 2004).

The uncertainty in retirement plans may entice
individuals to participate in bridge employment, while

those with certainty in retirement plans will be less
likely to participate in bridge employment (Davis, 2003).
Older workers who are not certain about their retirement
plans tend to delay their retirement decisions until their
plans become clearer or need additional time to adjust
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their future lifestyles (Davis, 2003; Feldman, 1994).

However, individuals who are certain about their
retirement plans are able to adjust their lifestyles
satisfactorily, reduce their need to compensate for lower

incomes at postretirement, reduce social activity (Davis,
2003), and are more likely to voluntarily retire at a

younger age than those who are not certain about their
retirement plans (Feldman, 1994; Reitzes et al., 1998).
Thus, the following hypothesis is proposed.
Hypothesis 5: After controlling for age, gender,

health condition, annual household income, and education

level, certainty of retirement plans will influence older
individuals' retirement decisions. Specifically, when
compared to those who are less certain about their

retirement plans, older workers who are more certain about

their retirement plans are more likely to choose full-time

retirement rather than other options (i.e., continued
career employment or bridge employment participation).

Familial and Marital Satisfaction

The marital and family realm is another important,
but generally neglected, context factor influencing

retirement decision's (Szinovacz, 2003) . Specifically, the
quality of the marital and familial relationships has been
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shown to influence the decision to retire (Szinovacz, in
press as cited in Szinovacz, 2003). For example, workers

in troubled marital relationships are less likely to

retire, instead preferring to spend more time at work
rather than engaged in marital disputes (Szinovacz &

DeViney, 2000). In addition, retirement can raise saliency

of family relationships (Niederfranke, 1991 as cited in
Szinovacz, 2003). To many individuals, retirement provides

the opportunity to spend more time or connect with
children and grandchildren (Feldman & Kim, 2000). In

addition, Reitzes et al.

(1998) argue that marital

satisfaction provides both social and emotional support

for the worker during the transition from full-time

employment to retirement, increasing the likelihood of
retirement. Thus, the following hypothesis is proposed.

Hypothesis 6: After controlling for age, gender,

health condition, annual household income, and education

level, familial and marital satisfaction will influence
older individuals' retirement decisions. Specifically,

when compared to those who are less satisfied with their
family and marriage, older workers who are more satisfied

with their family and marriage are more likely to choose
full-time retirement rather than other options (i.e.,
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continued career employment or bridge employment

participation).
Attitude toward Retirement

A few research studies have proposed the need to
consider the effect of individual-level' factors (e.g.,

attitude toward retirement, retirement anxiety and
negativity) on the decision to leave one's career position

(Feldman, 1994; Shultz et al., 1998). A plausible
explanation for adopting a positive or negative retirement

attitude is dependent on the degree to which one's

perception of received rewards from his or her employment
are generally viewed as positive or negative (Taylor &

Shore, 1995).
Previous research supports that there is a positive
relationship between retirement anxiety and intended

retirement age (Lim & Feldman, 2003), such that older

workers who are more anxious about retirement tend to
retire at an older age than those who are less anxious. In
addition, a positive relationship between retirement

negativity and job seeking among retirees (Adams & Rau,
2004) suggests that individuals who have a negative image

about retirement are more likely to engage in bridge
employment at postretirement. Conversely, Reitzes et al.

34

(1998) found that positive expectations about retirement
appear to encourage .people to retire. The recent trends

suggest that older workers are likely to use a bridge job

as a means to gradually adjust to retirement, particularly
among those who view retirement negatively. Thus, the

following hypothesis is proposed.
Hypothesis 7: After controlling for age, gender,

health condition, annual household income, and education

level, attitudes toward retirement will influence older
individuals' retirement decisions. Specifically, when

compared to those who view retirement more positively,
older workers who perceive retirement more negatively are

more likely to choose bridge employment participation
rather than other options (i.e., continued career
employment or full-time retirement).
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CHAPTER TWO
METHOD

Participants

Our study used participants from the Health and
Retirement Study (HRS)., consisting of U.S. workers from

the initial sample of 12,654 in Wave I (1992) face-to-face
interview. We used four inclusion criteria to select our
participants:

(1) participants who reported working at the

time of data collection in 1992,

(2) participants who were

employed at their (then) current job (in 1992) for at

least 10 years,

(3) participants who were at least 51

years of age in 1992, .and (4) participants who were not

retired in 1992, but reported that they were .completely
retired, partly retired, or continued career employment in
Wave VI (2002)

(Juster & Suzman, 1995). Based on the

specified criteria, 2,869 participants were included in

our study.
Procedure
Archival data from the nationally representative

longitudinal Health and Retirement Study (HRS) was used in
an attempt to better understand employment and retirement

related decision making toward, the end of one's career

employment. The HRS is conducted by the University of
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Michigan with support from the U.S. National Institute on

Aging (NIA) , surveying more than 22,000 Americans over the
age of 50 every two years. A more detailed description of
the initial data collection procedures can be found in
Juster and Suzman (1995) and the HRS official website

(http://hrsonline .isr.umich.edu/).

In brief, a screening of all listed U.S. household

addresses in 1992 with potential participants ranging in
age from 51-61 years of age was conducted. In addition to

three other inclusion criteria, participants were included
in the study if they were born between 1931 and 1941, as
well as their spouses or partners regardless their birth

year. Based on these criteria, 12,654 respondents were
interviewed resulting in an overall response rate of

81,7%. Ninety three percent of household interviews with
an age-eligible respondent and a spouse or partner were

obtained. After Wave I in 1992, the same participants were
revisited and interviewed via telephone and mail surveys
every two years. In 2002, a telephone survey was conducted

resulting in a 94.3% response rate from 2000 participants,

with a sample of 9,479 re-interviewees. Only respondents
who were working in 1992 and were surveyed in both 1992

and 2002 were included in our’study. Thus, newer cohorts
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of respondents added in 1998 were not included in the
present study.
Measures

Demographic/Control Variables
Previous research findings revealed various personal
demographic factors influence worker's retirement

decision; therefore, our study controlled for age, gender,

health condition, annual household income, and education

level of the participants (Bennett et al., 2005; Brody &
Shultz, 2006; Kim & Feldman, 1998). Age (birthyr) is a

continuous variable using reported birth year of the
participant to calculate each participant's age. Gender

(gender) is a categorical variable based on the reported

interviewer's observation. Health condition (item Bl or

v301) is a continuous variable; it is defined as the
degree to which the participant perceives his or her

health condition. It was measured by a question with a
5-point scale from 1 (excellent) to 5 (poor) on one's

perception of his or her health condition. Household

income (vhhinc) is a continuous variable using reported
total earnings o.f respondent and his or her spouse before
taxes and other deductions in 1991. Last, education level

(schlyrs) is a continuous variable using reported the
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highest number of years of education the participant
completed. Grade school is ranged from 00 to 12, and

college level is ranged from 13 to 17+.

(See Appendix for

a list of specific items.)
Work-Related Variables

A 3-item scale measuring work schedule flexibility
consists of items F17 or v2801, F19 or v2805, and F20 or

v2809. Work schedule flexibility is a continuous variable;

it is defined as the degree to which an older worker
perceives his or her work schedule is flexible. F17 and

F20 used a 2-point, dichotomous, scales representing 1
(yes), 5 (no), and 8 (don't know) and item F19 used a
3-point, trichotomous, scale signifying 1 (yes), 3 (only

temporarily), 5 (no), 8 (don't know). The "don't know"

option was coded as missing. An exploratory factor

analysis was conducted prior to testing the hypotheses to
ensure the items represent a single construct with a

reliable scale. Results from factor analysis and the
reliability of the 3-item scale suggested a more
appropriate use of a 2-item scale consisting of item F17
and F20)

(see Appendix).

A 1-item scale measuring job satisfaction consists of
item E133g or v2614. Job satisfaction is a continuous

variable; it is defined as the degree to which an older

39

worker is satisfied with his or her current job. A 5-point

scale was used to signify 1 (very satisfied), 2 (somewhat

satisfied), 3 (even), 4 (somewhat dissatisfied), 5 (very

dissatisfied)

(see Appendix).

A 2-item scale measuring job involvement consists of

items F83f or v3319, and F81 or v3232. Job involvement is

a’ continuous variable; it is defined as the degree to

which an older worker identifies with his or her job. Item

F83f is a 4-point scale ranging from 1 (strongly agree) to
4 (strongly disagree), and item F81 is a 5-point scale of

1 (yes), 2 (probably), 3 (maybe), 4 (probably not), and 5
(no). Results from factor analysis and the reliability of

the 2-item scale suggested a more appropriate use of a

1-item scale consisting of item F83f (see Appendix).
A 1-item scale measuring job seeking self-efficacy
consists of item F69 or v3206. Job seeking self-efficacy

is a continuous variable; it is defined as the degree to
which an older worker perceives himself or herself as a
competent job seeker for the same line of work. Item F69

is an 11-point scale ranging from 00 (absolutely no
chance) to 10 (absolutely certain) of obtaining an equally

good job in the same line of work within the next few

months (see Appendix).
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Nonwork-Related Variables

A 4-items scale measuring certainty of retirement
plans consists of items K16 or v5004, K17 or v5005, K18 or

v5006, and K19 or v5007. Certainty of retirement plans is
a continuous variable; it is defined as the degree to

which an older worker is certain about his or her plans as

a retiree. Items K16, K17, and K18 are a 4-point scale
ranging from 1(a lot), 2 (some), 3 (a little), 4 (hardly
at all) and item K19 is a dichotomous scale of 1 (yes) and
5 (no). Results from factor analysis and the reliability

of the 4-item scale suggested a more appropriate use of a
3-item scale consisting of item K16, K17, and K18 (see

Appendix).
A 7-items scale measuring familial and marital
satisfaction consists of E133f or v2613, E133h or v2615,
E136 or v2621, E137 or v2622, F83g or v3320, K21d or

v5013, and K21e or v5014. Familial and marital
satisfaction is a continuous variable; it is defined as

the degree to which an older worker is satisfied with his

or her family and marriage. The seven items used either a
3-point, 4-point, or 5-point scale. Results from factor
analysis and the reliability of the 7-item scale suggested

a more appropriate use of a 3-item scale consisting of
item E133f, E133h, and E136 (see Appendix).
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A 1-item scale measuring attitude toward retirement
consists of K20 or v5009. Attitude toward retirement is an

ordinal variable; it is defined as the degree to which an

older worker perceives retirement positively. Item K20
contains three options, with 1 (looking forward), 3

(pro-con), and 5 (uneasy)

(see Appendix). Option 3 was set

as missing as we are only interested in option 1 (positive

attitude toward retirement) and 2 (negative attitude
toward retirement).

Criterion Variable
The criterion variable (item hj578) used in this
study inquired about an individual's retirement decision
(with three options: full-time retirement, full-time

employment continuation, or bridge employment
participation) in 2002. Retirement decision is a

categorical variable; it is defined as the degree to which

one categorizes his or her work status as retired. It was
measured by a question containing four options, with 1

(completely retired), 3 (partly retired), 5 (not retired
at all), and 7 (question not relevant to respondent;

doesn't work for pay or is homemaker; hasn't worked for 10

or more years)

(see Appendix). In our study, retirement

decision option 1 . (completely retired) refers to fully
retired, retirement decision option 3 (partly retired)
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refers to participated in bridge employment, option 5 (not
retired at all) refers to continued employment with the

same job reported in 1992, and option 7 (question not
relevant to respondent) was set as missing.

Analyses

A hierarchical multinomial logistic regression was
used as we have a multinomial categorical dependent

variable. In this case, this particular analysis allowed
us to determine whether influences of seven work and
nonwork related predictors, four work related (i.e., work

schedule flexibility, job satisfaction, job involvement,

and job seeking self-efficacy), and three nonwork related

(i.e., certainty of retirement plans, familial and marital

satisfaction, and attitudes toward retirement)
differentiated among employees who were in full-time
retirement, continuing current employment, or engaging in

bridge employment by 2002. To test our hypotheses, we
first entered the control variables as a set and then the
predictor variables in a second step. The significance of

the relationship between the various predictors and the
criterion variable was tested to.determine the impact of

each predictor on the employment/retirement decision. The
significance of the relationship between each of the
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individual predictors and the criterion variable was
evaluated by the respective beta weights associated with

the corresponding predictor variable. A significance level
of a = .05 was adopted to conclude statistical
significance of the results.
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CHAPTER THREE

RESULTS
Prior to beginning data analysis, items in the Health

and Retirement Study (HRS) were examined for outliers,

normality, linearity, scedasticity, and collinearity. The
seven predictor variables of interest were: work schedule
flexibility, job satisfaction, job involvement, job

seeking self-efficacy, certainty of retirement plans,
familial and marital satisfaction, and attitude toward

retirement. Demographic or control variables were age,

gender, health condition, household income in 1991, and
education level. The dependent variable includes three
criterion groups of one's work status (completely retired

or full-time retirement, partly retired or bridge
employment participation, or not retired at all or
full-time employment continuation), with two additional

clarifying questions on one's job title in 1992 and 2002

(see Appendix A for specific items for each scale). We
used four inclusion criteria to select participants for
our study: individuals who were working at the time of
data collection in 1992, individuals who were interviewed

or surveyed in both 1992 and 2002, individuals who had
been engaged ■ in the same kind of work for at least 10
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years or more in 1992, and individuals who were at least

51 years of age or older in 1992. Based on these selection

criteria, the final sample consisted of 2,869
participants.

Several variables had missing- data (refer to Table
1). Because item F19 from the original 3-item scale

measuring work schedule flexibility had almost 80% missing
data, we decided to remove this particular item from

further analyses. Therefore, a 2-item scale measuring work
schedule flexibility containing items F17 and F20 was used

(see Appendix for item wording). Out of the five control

variables, age, health condition, education level, and

gender had complete data. The criterion variable, hj578,

had 326 missing cases (11.40%). As a part of the criterion
variable, a combination of the two items (F5 or v2720 and

J61 or hj061m) was chosen to clarify "not retired at all"
employment status to determine whether the participants'

job titles were different in 1992 and 2002. Although F5

had only .10% missing data, hj061m had 99.90% missing
data. Because using one of the clarifying items would not

be helpful to us, we decided to leave out those two items.
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Table 1. Variables Containing Missing Data
Item #

Variable Name

Work schedule flexibility

# Missing

% Missing

F17

23

.80%

F19

2261

78.80%

F2 0

18

. 60%

141

4.90%

13

.50%

F81

200

7.00%

Job seeking self-efficacy

F69

27

.90%

Certainty of retirement plans

K16

383

13.30%

K17

922

32.10%

K18

382

13.30%

K19

382

13.30%

Familial and marital

E133f

716

25.00%

Satisfaction

E133h

129

4.50%

E136

726

25.30%

E137

726

25.30%

F83g

697

24.30%

K21d

921

32.10%

K21e

439

15.30%

Attitudes toward retirement

K20

419

14.60%

Household income

vhhinc

18

. 60%

Criterion variable

hj578

459

16.00%

3

. 10%

2867

99.90%

Job satisfaction

E133g

Job involvement

F83f

F5

hj 061m

There was complete data for 1,385 participants.

Significant little MCAR test: %2(917, N = 2869) = 2129.60,
p < .001, produced a pattern that suggests missing data

was not missing completely at random (MCAR). Using a
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criterion of p < .001 on separate variance t-tests, there

were significant patterns of missing data among several

variables. In fact, there were 57 significant t-tests.
Therefore, the EM procedure was used to impute missing

data. As a result of imputation, several variables

subsequently had out of range values. The out of range
data on K17, E133f, E136, E137, and K21d items were

recoded into the closest values within the possible range.

In addition, some items that were imputed that were

originally whole numbers had decimal point data after
imputation. For these items, if a number was more than .50

in decimal, it was recoded to the next highest number

(e.g., 3.58 was recoded to 4). If a number was equal to or

less than .50 in decimal, it was recoded to the next

lowest number (e.g. 3.45 was recoded to 3). We recoded the
imputed data back into whole number data for items E133g,
F83f, F81, F69, K16, K17, K18,. E133f, E133h, E136, F83g,

K21d, and K21e.
Univariate outliers were also screened. Using a

criterion of 9:1 ratio on the options of each dichotomous
variable (items F17, F20, and K19), no significant

univariate outliers were detected among the dichotomous

items. Using a criterion of z = 3.3, p < .001 on

continuous variables (annual household income in 1991,
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age, and education level), 45 univariate outliers were
detected (Tabachnick & Fidell, 2001). A respondent (ID#

75352.10) who reported his household income as $1,377,867

was deleted. Therefore, our sample size was reduced to a

total of 2,868 participants. All three variables were
significantly skewed, while educational level and
household income were also significantly leptokurtic.
Table 2 shows details regarding the significant univariate
outliers and significant ’nonnormality of the three

continuous variables. As seen in the table, ten

participants were much older than other participants.
Twenty-one participants had very few years of education.

Fourteen participants had extremely high annual household

income in 1991.

Table 2. Variables with Significant Univariate Outliers,
Skewness, and Kurtosis
Variable Name

Z score
for
univariate
outlier

Raw score

# of
cases

Z score
for
skewness
-11.85

Birthyear

-3.35

1924

(age 68)

2

(birthdate: year)

-3.63

1923 (age 69)

4

-3.91

1922 (age 70)

1

-4.19

1921 (age 71)

2

-5.03

1918

(age 74)

1
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Z score
for
kurtosis
-.01

Z score
for
univariate
outlier

Raw score

# of
cases

Z score
for
skewness

Number of years

-3.50

2

5

-16.50

14.96

in school (schlyrs)

-3.83

1

6

-4.16

0

10

214.09

2631.79

Variable Name

Household income

3.31

$ 207,867

1

in 1991 (vhhinc)

3.64

$ 223,000

3

3.80

$ 230,367

1

4.01

$ 240,200

1

4.22

$ 250,000

2

4.33

$ 255,000

1

4.34

$ 255,600

1

4.92

$ 282,400

1

4.98

$ 285,050

1

5.02

$ 287,000

2

5.11

$ 291,000

1

5.28

$ 299,000

1

5.30

$ 300,000

1

5.71

$ 319,000

2

5.95

$ 329,900

1

6.27

$ 345,000

1

8.15

$ 432,000

1

9.98

$ 516,867

1

28.55

$1,377,867

Z score
for
kurtosis

1 (deleted)

We examined the normality, linearity and scedasticity

assumptions among the continuous variables using the

residual scatterplots from the linear regression function.
All three continuous variables were confirmed to have

nonnormal distributions as the scatterplots show that

residuals do not trail off symmetrically from the center
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of the standardized residual (with unequal spread above
and below the zero line). In addition, multivariate

normality was examined on the three continuous variables
using normal Probability Plot (.P-P) as well as detrended
normal P-P plot. The examination of these plots reveals

similar results among all three continuous variables. For
each variable, the normal P-P plot shows a distance off

the diagonal line for some of the data points, and the

detrended normal P-P plot shows that the data points are
X

not evenly distributed above and below the horizontal
line. The examinations of these variables suggest

multivariate nonnormality. Using the residual

scatterplots, all three variables meet linearity
assumption as each of the residual scatterplots displays a

rectangular shape of the data points. The evaluation of

the residual scatterplots reveals that the educational
level variable is homoscedastic as the band enclosing the
residuals was approximately equal in width at all values

of the predicted DV. Age and household income variables

are heteroscedastic, where the band of residuals was

unequal in width across the predicted DV. Multivariate
outliers were also screened. Linear regression was used to
obtain Mahalanobis distance for all three continuous
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variables. %2crit (3) = 16.27, p < .001 was used to
identify 19 multivariate outliers.

Table 3. Identification of Multivariate Outliers

ID#

x2

61352.40

17.17

23183.10

20.30

15893.10

17.47

86082.10

21.10

20384.10

17.83

37503.20

22.59

39257.10

18.18

37550.20

24.40

83974.10

18.69

16660.10

26.87

42496.10

18.81

74354.10

27.42

74321.10

19.28

47140.10

33.04

33995.10

19.49

72106.10

35.45

24075.10

19.97

13376.10

56.86

82825.20

20.15

ID#

x2

Significantly skewed variables were transformed in an
attempt to meet the assumption of univariate normality

(refer to Table 4). The square root transformation reduced
the skewness of age to -1.79, which met the univariate

normality assumption using a criterion of plus and minus
3.30. Although skewness of SQRT education level was, -3.36,

which exceeds univariate normality criteria of plus and
minus 3.30, we accepted the square root transformation of

the original education level for our study (as using LOGIO
was not a better choice, with the skewness of -18.13).
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Despite the violation of univariate normality criteria, we

accepted the square root transformation of the original
household income variable (skewness of 16.25) for our
study because using LOGIO transformation (-112.35) did not
improve skewness.

Table 4. Skewness of Continuous Variables Before and After

Transformation for Normality Assumption
Variable

Original significant Skewness after SQRT
skewness
transformation

Age

-11.92

-1.79

Education level

-16.61

-3.36

63.29

16.25

Household income

Also, collinearity was screened among discrete and
continuous variables. Pearson correlation (r) was used to

screen for collinearity among continuous variables. All

three continuous variables (household income, age, and
education level) had an inter-correlation less than .90,
suggesting the absence of multicollinearity among those
variables (Tabachnick & Fidell, 2001).
Cronbach's alpha (a) was used to assess the internal

consistency reliability of four variables (i.e., work

schedule flexibility, job involvement, certainty of
retirement plans, and familial and marital satisfaction).
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Table 5 shows acceptable levels of reliability for each
variable with more than one item. A low alpha level of

.435 on the 2-item work schedule flexibility variable no

doubt results from the low correlation, r = .280, between
the items as well as the'nature of KR20 dichotomous

items. An extremely low negative alpha level on the 2-item

job involvement variable resulted from the extremely low
correlation, r = -.026, among the items. In this case,
F83f is based on an interval scale, while F81 is based on

an ordinal scale. We chose to use the item that would give
us the most information about job involvement. Therefore,

we chose to run item F83f as a 1-item scale. The original

4-item certainty of retirement plans variable had an
initial reliability coefficient of .333, which failed to

meet the minimum standard of reliability estimate of .70
(Shultz & Whitney, 2005). Exploratory Factor Analysis
(E.FA) was used to assess the number of dimension within
the scale in an attempt to improve the reliability of the

scale. Using EFA, 3 items (K16, K17, and K18) loaded onto
one dimension of certainty of retirement plans variable.
K16 had a high loading of .825, K17 had a high loading of

.887, and K18 had a moderate loading of .676. The

reliability coefficient of .832 was found among the 3
items. Thus, we used the 3-items certainty of retirement
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plans variable containing item K16, K17 and K18 in our

study.

The original 7-items measuring familial and marital

satisfaction had reliability coefficient (a) of .244,
which failed to meet the minimum standard of reliability
estimate of .70. Two factors were revealed using EFA.
Factor 1 loaded 4 items of E133f, E133h, E136 and E137,

showing a reliability coefficient of -.217. E133f had a
high loading of .848, E133h had a moderate loading of

.622, E136 had a moderate loading of .609, and E137 had a

moderate loading of -.407. After deleting E137 from the
4-item scale, the reliability coefficient was improved to
.745 (3-item scale of E133f, E133h, and E136, it is called

"satisfaction with marital and familial life" dimension).
Factor 2 loaded 3 items of K21d, K21e and F83g, showing a

reliability coefficient of .570. K21d had a high loading
of .792, K21e had a moderate loading of .539, and F83g had

a small loading of .330. After deleting F83g from the
3-item scale, the reliability coefficient was improved to
.609 (2-item scale of K21d and K21e, it is called

"importance of spending time with spouse and children at

post-retirement" dimension). Thus, we chose to use factor
1 (E133f, E133h, and E136) as our best scale to assess

familial and marital satisfaction.
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Table 5. Reliability and Factor Analysis Results for

Multi-Item Scales

Variable name

Original variable
scale

Item

a level

Item

a level

F17

.435

F17

. 435

Work schedule flexibility

F2 0

Job involvement

F83f

F20
-.041

F81

Certainty of retirement plans

Familial and marital satisfaction

New variable
scale

KI 6

F83f
removed

. 333

KI 6

K17

K17

K18

KI 8

KI 9

removed

E133f

1-item

.244

E133f

E133h

E133h

E136

E136

E137

removed

F83g

removed

K21d

removed

K21e

removed

.832

.745

Test of Hypotheses

A Multinomial Logistic Regression (MLR) analysis was
performed through SPSS NOMREG to assess prediction of
membership in one of three categories of full-time
retirement or completely retired, bridge employment or

partly retired, and continued career employment or not
retired at all, first on the basis of five demographic
predictors and then after the addition of the seven
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work-related and nonwork-related predictors. Demographic

predictors were age (birth year), gender, health condition

(poor, fair, good, very good, or excellent), annual

household income, and education level (0-17 years of
formal education). Work-related predictors were a 2-items
measure of work schedule flexibility, a 1-item measure of

job satisfaction, a 1-item measure of job involvement, and

a 1-item measure of job seeking self-efficacy.
Nonwork-related predictors were a 3-items measure of

certainty of retirement plans, 3-items measure of familial
and marital satisfaction, and a 1-item measure of
attitudes toward retirement.

Demographic Variables

The significant Model Fitting Information results
suggest that all five demographic variables as a group

significantly predicted retirement decision among older
workers (%2(10, N = 2409) = 369.80, p < .05). The
nonsignificant Goodness-of-Fit results suggest that all

five demographic.variables contained in the model show an

excellent fit, using Pearson criterion,

%2(4780, N = 2409) = 4798.54, p > .05, and Deviance
criterion, %2(4780, N = 2409) = 4497.57, p > .05. Cox and
Snell pseudo r2 revealed that 14.20% of variance in the
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three criterion groups was accounted for by a model

containing five demographic variables (r2 = .142) .
The Likelihood Ratio Tests of model 1 containing five
demographic variables shown in Table 6 suggest that four

demographic variables (age, health condition, income, and
gender) reliably distinguished one's employment status.

The model is significantly degraded by the removal of

these four variables: age (y2 (2, N = 2409) = 336.01,

p < .05), health condition (y2 (2, N = 2409) = 12.22,
p < .05), income (y2(2, N = 2409) = 6.06, p < .05), and
gender (%2(2, N = 2409) = 10.62, p < .05).

Table 6. Likelihood Ratio Tests for the Four Demographic
Variables Predicting Employment Status
R2
-2 log
■ likelihood Cox & Snell Nagelkerke

N = 2409, df = 2
Control variable
(step 1)
IncomeSQ
EducationSQ

6.057*

4511.946

.793

4506.681

336.012*

4841.901

Health condition

12.216*

4518.105

Gender

10.622*

4516.511

AgeSQ

Model 1- all control

■

.142

* p < .05
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McFadden

.164

.076

Square root age, gender, health condition, and square

root household income were significant predictors of older

workers' employment status. All of these variables, except
square root household income, were significant at both
step 1 (the model contains five demographic variables) and
step 2 (the model contains all five demographic and seven

predictor variables). Although square root household
income was a significant predictor at step 1, it was no
longer a significant predictor in step 2. Education level

was not a significant predictor of employment status at
either step.
Square Root Age
Table 7 shows a comparison of the three criteria of

employment status on the square root age variable, using
each option as a referent group. Square root age

significantly predicted whether individuals consider
themselves to be completely retired or partly retired.
Specifically, for every unit increase in square root age,

individuals were 20.70% more likely to consider themselves
completely retired than partly retired

(%2(1, N = 2409) = 6.176, p < .05, Exp(B) = 1.207). Square
root age also significantly predicted whether individuals
considered themselves to be completely retired or not
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retired at all. Specifically, for every unit increase in

square root age, individuals are 3.373 times more likely
to consider themselves completely retired than not retired
at all (%2(1, N = 2409) = 277.749, p < .05,

Exp(B) = 3.373). Finally, square root age significantly
predicted whether individuals consider themselves to be

partly retired or not retired at all. Specifically, for
every unit increase in square root age, individuals are
2.794 times more likely to consider themselves partly

retired than not retired at all
(%2(1, N = 2409) = 137.750, p < .05, Exp(B) = 2.794).
These findings suggest that as older workers age, they
appear to progress in their employment status from not

retired at all, to partially retired, to completely

retired.
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Table 7. Square Root Age Variable Across Three Options of
Employment Status
Referent group
(N = 2409, df = 1)

B

Employment;
status

Completely retired partly retired

Partly retired

-.188

Wald %2 Exp(B) 95% CI for
Exp(B)
6.176*

.829

.714-.961

not retired at all -1.216 277.749*

.296

.257-.342

partly retired

.188

6.176*

not retired at all -1.028 137.750*

Not retired at all partly retired

not retired at all

1.207 1.041-1.400

.358

.301-.425

1.216 277.749*

3.373 2.923-3.891

1.028 137.750*

2.794 2.354-3.318

* p< .05

Gender
Gender reliably separated participants who were

partly retired from those who were completely retired, as
well as, participants who were not retired at all from
those who were partly retired. Gender significantly
predicted whether individuals consider themselves to be

partly retired or completely retired, with men being
37.70% more likely to consider themselves partly retired

than completely retired, while women are 37.70% more

likely to consider themselves completely retired than

partly retired (%2(1, N = 2409) = 7.952, p < .05,
Exp(B) = 1.377). In addition, gender also significantly
predicted whether individuals consider themselves to be

partly retired or not retired at all, with men being
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47.50% more likely to consider themselves partly retired
than not retired at all, while women are 47.50% more

likely to consider themselves not retired at all than
partly retired (%2(1, N = 2409) = 9.168, p < .05,

Exp(B) = 1.475). These findings suggest that men prefer to
be partly retired when compared with the other two

employment status categories (not retired at all and fully
retired). Older men have a higher tendency (9.80% more
likely) to consider themselves partly retired when
compared with not retired at all than completely retired.

Women prefer to be not retired at all than partly retired.
If women seek some form of retirement, they prefer to be
fully retired rather than partly retired (see Table 8).

Table 8. Gender Variable Across Three Options of
Employment Status
Referent
(» . 2409, group
df - 1)

B

Employment
Stats

Wald v
CI for
X2 Exp(B) 95%
Exp(B)

Completely retired partly retired

Men

Women

. 320

7.952*

-.320

7.952*

.726

.581-.907

-.069

.442

.933

.762-1.143

. 069

. 442

1.071

.875-1.312

1.377 1.102-1.720

not retired at all
Men

Women
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Referent group
(N = 2409, df = 1)
Partly retired

Employment
status

B

Wald x2 Exp(B) 95% CI for
Exp(B)

completely retired
Men

Women

-.320

7.952*

.320

7.952*

-.389

9.168*

.389

9.168*

. 069

. 442

1.071

.875-1.312

-.069

.442

. 933

.762-1.143

.726

.581-.907

1.377 1.102-1.720

not retired at all

Men

Women

. 678

.527-.872

1.475 1.147-1.897

Not retired at all completely retired
Men

Women

partly retired
Men

Women

.389

9.168*

-.389

9.168*

1.475 1.147-1.897
. 678

.527-.872

* p < .05

Health Condition
Health condition reliably separated participants who

were not retired at all from those who were completely
retired. Health condition significantly predicted whether

individuals consider themselves to be not retired at all
or completely retired. Specifically, for every scale rate
increase in health condition, individuals were 20.80% more

likely to consider themselves not retired at all than
completely retired (%2(1, N = 2409) = 12.015, p < .05,

Exp(B) = 1.208). Thus, healthier individuals were more

likely to be not retired at all than completely retired
(Table 9).
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Table 9. Health Condition Variable Across Three Options of

Employment Status
Referent group
(N = 2409, df = 1)

B

Employment
status .

Completely retired partly retired

Wald %2 Exp(B) 95% CI for
Exp(B)

.073

1.602

not retired at all

.189

12.015*

completely retired

-.073

1.602

. 930

.830-1.041

not retired at all

. 116

3.015

' 1.123

.985-1.280

Not retired at all completely retired

-.189

12.015*

.828

.744-.921

-.116

3.015

.890

.781-1.015

Partly retired

partly retired

1.076

. 961-1.205

1.208 1.086-1.345

* p< .05

Square Root Annual Household Income
While annual household income was a significant

predictor of employment status initially when entered with

just the other demographic variables, it was no longer
significant when all variables were entered into the
regression equation. Annual household income significantly

predicted whether individuals consider themselves to be
completely retired or not retired at all. Specifically,

for every unit increase of annual household income,

individuals were .20% more likely to consider themselves
completely retired than not retired at all

(%2(1, N = 2409) = 5.953, p < .05, Exp(B) = 1.002). As

mentioned above, square root annual household income was
no longer significant when we entered the predictor
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variables at model 2. These findings suggest that square

root annual household income of older workers did not have
a significant effect on individuals who choose to be
partly retired. There seems to be a small significant
effect of square root annual household income on
employment status with the more money a household makes,

the more likely the individual will choose to be
completely retired than not retire at all (see Table 10).

Table 10. Square Root Annual Household Income Variable
Across Three Options of Employment Status
Referent group
(N = 2409, df = 1)

B

Employment
status

Completely retired partly retired

. 001

not retired at all - .002
Partly retired

completely retired

Wald %2 Exp(B) 95% CI for
Exp(B)
.736

. 999

.998-1.001

5.953*

. 998

. 997-1.00

.001

.736

1.001

. 999-1.002

not retired at all - .001

1.564

. 999

.997-1.001

Not retired at all completely retired
partly retired

.002

5.953*

1.002

1.000-1.003

.001

1.564

1.001

.999-1.003

*p< .05

Square Root Education Level
Square root education level was not a significant

predictor of employment status among older workers (see
Table 11).
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Table 11. Square Root Education Level Variable Across

Three Options of Employment Status
Referent group
(N = 2409, df = 1)

Employment
status

B

Completely retired partly retired

Partly retired

Wald X2 Exp(B) 95% CI for
Exp(B)

.054

.368

. 947

.795-1.129

not retired at all - .068

. 647

. 934

.792-1.102

completely retired

.054

.368

1.056

.886-1.259

not retired at all - .013

.017

. 987

.807-1.207

,068

. 647

1.070

.907-1.263

. 013

.017

1.014

.829-1.240

Not retired at all completely retired
partly retired

*p< .05

Table 12 reflects the classification table that
corrects classification on the basis of demographic

variables alone, which reduces to almost 58% overall, with
an increase to almost 85% for completely retired
participants, but a decrease to no correct classification

for partly retired. In addition, 47.40% of not retired at
all participants were correctly identified.

Table 12. Predicted, Observed, and Correct Classification

Based on Employment Status at Step 1
Observed

C ompl-etely
retired
Completely retired

Predicted
Partly
Not retired
retired
at all

1062

0

193

Partly retired

366

0

90

Not retired at all

367

0

331 .

74.50

0

Overall %
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25.50

% correct

84.60
0

47.40
57.80

Demographic and Predictor Variables Together
The non-significant Goodness-of-Fit results suggest
that with all variables contained in the model, it shows

an excellent fit, using Pearson criterion,

%2 (3928, N = 1982) = 3953.51, p > .05, and Deviance
criterion, %2(3928, N = 1982) = 3524.73, p > .05.

■The Model Fitting Information tables (see Table 13)
for demographic and predictor variables together,

(%2(34, N = 1982) = 473.87, p < .05), and demographic
variables alone,

(%2(10, N = 2409) = 369.80, p < .05),

were used to calculate the difference between the two
models in order to evaluate improvement in fit. The
difference between the two models revealed reliable

improvement in the model with the addition of the
predictor variables (%2(24, N = 427) = 104.07, p < .05).

Table 13. Model Fitting Information between the Two Models
and Model Change Information
R2
Model

N (df)

x2

Step 1- demographic
variables

2409 (10)

369.80*

. 14

. 16

. 08

Step 2- demographic &
predictor variables

19'82 (34)

473.87*

.21

.25

.12

427 (24) 104.07*

. 07

.09

. 04

Model change

6.7

Cox & Snell Nagelkerke McFadden

All three pseudo r2 show more variance explained
after adding the seven predictor variables to the model

that already contained the five demographic variables (see

Table 13). The difference in the model change between the
model containing only demographic variables and the model
containing both demographic and predictor variables was

determined using three pseudo r2 of each model. Cox and
Snell's model change revealed that an additional 7% of the
variance in older workers' employment status was accounted
for by the seven predictor variables beyond that provided

by the demographic variables. Nagelkerke's model change
revealed that 9% of the variance in older workers'

employment status was accounted for by the seven predictor

variables. McFadden's model change revealed that 4% of the
variance in older workers' employment status was accounted

for by the seven predictor variables (Table 13).

The Likelihood Ratio Tests show a total of 7
variables (3 demographic and 4 predictor variables)
reliably distinguished older workers' employment status

(completely retired, partly retired, or not retired at
all)

(see Table 14). The three demographic variables were

age (%2(2, N = 1982) = 253.283, p < .05), health condition

(%2(2, N = 1982) = 10.15, p < .05), and gender
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(%2(2, N = 1982) = 7.435, p < .05), while the other four

predictor variables were job seeking self-efficacy (F69)
(%2 (2, N = 1982) = 17.417, p < .05), one out of three

items measuring certainty of retirement plans (K17)
(%2(2, N = 1982) = 10.607, p < .05), job involvement

(F83f)

(%2(2, N — 1982) = 22.707, p <'.O5), and attitudes

toward retirement (K20)

(%2 (2, N = 1982) = 9.299,

p < .05). The model is significantly degraded by the
removal of each of the seven variables.

Table 14. Significant Likelihood Ratio Tests for the Seven
Variables Predicting Employment Status
N = 2409, df = 2
Variable
(step 2)

R2

x2

-2 log
likelihood Cox & Snell Nagelkerke

Model 1

IncomeSQ
EducationSQ

AgeSQ

Health condition
Gender

2.813

3527.542

.554

3525.284

253.283*

3778.013

10.150*

3534.879

7.435*

3532.164

Model 2

Work schedule flexibility:
item F17

5.254

3529.983

item F20

3.056

3527.786

.436

3525.165

Job satisfaction:
item E133g
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McFadden

N = 2409, df = 2
Variable
(step 2)

x2

R2
-2 log
likelihood Cox & Snell Nagelkerke

McFadden

Job involvement
item F83f

*
22.707

3547.436

Job seeking self-efficacy:
item F69

*
17.417

3542.147

Certainty of retirement plans:
item KI6

.431

3525.160

item K17

*
10.607

3535.336

item K18

4.255

3528.984

Familial and marital Satisfaction:

item E133f

.716

3525.445

item E133h

.029

3524.759

3.647

3528.377

item E136

Attitudes toward retirement plan:
item K20

*
9.299

3534.029

Model 2
demographic and predictor variables
* p < .05

. 145

.119

In addition to demographic variables, five out of

seven predictor variables (F69: job seeking self-efficacy,
F83f: job involvement, and F17: one of the two items

measuring work schedule flexibility, K17: one of the three

items measuring certainty of retirement plans, K20:
attitudes toward retirement) reliably separated

participants' employment status. The five significant
predictor variables were derived from each employment

status comparison (a total of three pairs).
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Work Schedule Flexibility
One of the two items (item F17) was found to be a

significant predictor of participants' employment status.
Work schedule inflexibility variable significantly

predicted whether individuals consider themselves partly
retired or completely retired with individuals who could

not reduce their work schedule being 38.80% more likely to
consider themselves completely retired
(X2(l, N = 1982) = 5.181, p < .05, Exp(B) = 1.388), and

28% less likely to be partly retired
(X2(l, N = 1982) = 5.181, p < .05, Exp(B) = .720)

(see

Table 15). Work schedule inflexibility as a significant

predictor of being completely retired was supported. Thus,
the results did not support Hypothesis 1. To understand
beyond our Hypothesis 1 on work schedule inflexibility,
work schedule flexibility variable was tested and found to

significantly predict whether individuals consider
themselves partly retired or completely retired, with

individuals who could reduce their work schedule being
38.80% more likely to consider themselves partly retired

(X2(l, N = 1982) = 5.181, p < .05, Exp(B) = 1.388)

, and

28% less likely to consider themselves completely retired
(X2(l, N = 1982) = 5.181, p < .05, Exp(B) = .720)
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(see

Table 16). Interestingly, work schedule flexibility was a

significant predictor of partly retired.

Table 15. Work Schedule Inflexibility Variable among Three
Employment Status Categories
1 = unable to reduce work schedule, 5 = able to reduce work schedule

Referent group
(N = 1982, df = 1)

Employment ,
status

B

Wald %2 Exp(B) 95% CI for
Exp(B)

Completely retired partly retired

Item F17

.328

5.181*

.720

.543-.955

Item F20

. 097

. 538

. 907

.699-1.177

Item F17

. 157

1.230

. 855

.648-1.128

Item F20

.221 '

3.026'

.802

.625-1.028

Item F17

.328

5.181*

1.388

1.047-1.841

Item F20

.097

.538

1.102

.850-1.430

Item F17

. 171

1.095

1.187

.861-1.636

Item F20

. 124

. 664

. 884

.656-1.190

Item F17

. 157

1.230

1.170

.887-1.542

Item F20

.221

3.026

1.248

.972-1.601

Item F17

.171

1.095

.843

.611-1.161

Item F20

. 124

. 664

1.132

.840-1.524

not retired at all

Partly retired

completely retired

not retired at all

Not retired at all completely retired

partly retired

*p< .05
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Table 16. Work Schedule Flexibility Variable among Three
Employment Status Categories
1 = unable to reduce work schedule, 5 = able to reduce work schedule

Referent group
(N = 1982, df = 1)

B

Employment
status

Wald x2 Exp(B) 95% CI for
Exp(B)

Completely retired partly retired

Item F17

.328

5.181*

1.388

1.047-1.841

Item F20

.097

. 538

1.102

. 850-1.430

Item F17

. 157

1.230

1.170

.887-1.542

Item F20

.221

3.026

1.248

.972-1.601

Item F17

.328

5.181*

.720

. 543-.955

Item F20

.097

.538

.907

.699-1.177

Item F17

. 171

1.095

. 843

.611-1.161

Item F20

. 124

. 664

1.132

.840-1.524

Item F17

. 157

1.230

.855

.648-1.128

Item F20

.221

3.026

.802

.625-1.028

Item F17

. 171

1.095

1.187

.861-1.636

Item F20

. 124

. 664

.884

.656-1.190

not retired at all

Partly retired

completely retired

not retired at all

Not retired at all completely retired

partly retired

*p< .05

Job Satisfaction

Job satisfaction was not a significant predictor of
older workers' employment status, thus Hypothesis 2 was

not supported (see Table 17).
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Table 17. Job Satisfaction Variable among Three Employment
Status Categories
Referent group
(N = 1982, df = 1)

B

Employment
status

Completely retired partly retired

Partly retired

Wald %2 Exp(B) 95% CI for
Exp(B)

.004

.003

1.004

.870-1.159

not retired at all - .042

.370

. 959

.837-1.098

completely retired - .004

.003

. 996

.863-1.149

not retired at all - . 047

.308

. 955

. 810-1.125

.042

.370

1.043

.910-1.195

.047

. 308

1.048

.889-1.235

Not retired at all completely retired
partly retired

*p< .05

Job Involvement

In comparison to completely retired, job involvement
reliably separated participants who were partly retired
and not retired at all. Job involvement significantly

predicted whether individuals consider themselves partly

retired or completely retired, where for every scale
rating increase in individuals' agreement on the statement

"if you didn't need the money, you would probably keep on
working," individuals were 27.30% more likely to consider

themselves partly retired than completely retired
(%2(1, N = 1982) = 8.825, p < .05, Exp(B) = 1.273). Job'

involvement also significantly predicted whether

individuals consider themselves not retired at all or

completely retired, where for every scale rating increase
in individuals' agreement on the statement "if you didn't
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need the money, you would probably keep on working,"
individuals were 41.60% more likely to consider themselves
not retired at all than completely retired

(%2(1, N = 1982) = 19.364, p < .05, Exp(B) = 1.416).

In addition, job involvement significantly predicted
whether individuals consider themselves completely retired

or partly retired, where for every scale rating increase
in individuals' agreement on the statement "if you didn't

need the money, you would probably keep on working,"
individuals are 21.40% less likely to consider themselves
completely retired than partly retired

(%2(1, N = 1982) = 8.825, p < .05, Exp(B) = .786).

Job involvement significantly predicted whether
individuals consider themselves completely retired or not
retired at all, where for every scale rating increase in
individuals' agreement on the statement "if you didn't

need the money, you would probably keep on working,"
individuals are 29.40% less likely to consider themselves
completely retired than not retired at all

(%2(1, N = 1982) = 19.364, p < .05, Exp(B) = .706). Job
involvement as a significant predictor of partly retired

was expected and supported, while job involvement that
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significantly predicted not retired at all was unexpected
(Table 18). Thus, Hypothesis 3 was partially supported.

Table 18. Job Involvement Variable Across Three Employment
Status Categories
Referent group
(N = 1982, df = 1)

B

Employment
status

Completely retired partly retired

.241

8.825*

.348

19.364*

completely retired - .241

8.825*

not retired at all

1.269

not retired at all
Partly retired

Wald x2 Exp(B) 95% CI for
Exp(B)

. 107

Not retired at all completely retired - .348
. 107

partly retired

1.273

1.086-1.492

1.416, 1.213-1.653

.786

1.113

.670-.921
.924-1.340

19.364*

.706

.605-.825

1.269

.899

.746-1.082

*p< .05

Job Seeking Self-Efficacy

In comparison to completely retired, job seeking

self-efficacy reliably separated participants who consider
themselves partly retired as well as not retired at all.

Job seeking self-efficacy significantly predicted whether

individuals consider themselves partly retired or

completely retired, where for every scale rating increase
in individuals' certainty to find an equally good job in

the same line of work within the next few months of losing
their current job, individuals were 3.60% more likely to

consider themselves partly retired than completely retired
(X2(l, N = 1982) = 4.392, p < .05, Exp(B) = 1.036). Also,
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job seeking self-efficacy significantly predicted whether

individuals consider themselves not retired at all or
completely retired, where for every scale rating increase

in individuals' certainty to find an equally good job in
the same line of work within the next few months of losing
their current job, individuals were 6.90% more likely to

consider themselves not retired at all than completely
retired (%2(1, N = 1982) = 16.619, p < .05,

Exp(B) = 1.069).
Job seeking self-efficacy significantly predicted
whether individuals consider themselves completely retired

or partly retired, where for every scale rating increase
in individuals' certainty of finding an equally good job

in the same line of work within the next few months of
losing their current job, individuals were 3.50% less

likely to consider themselves completely retired than

partly retired (%2(1, N = 1982) = 4.392, p < .05,
Exp(B) = .965).

Job seeking self-efficacy significantly predicted
whether individuals consider themselves completely retired

or not retired at all, where for every scale rating

increase in individuals' certainty of finding an equally
good job in the same line of work within the next few

months of losing their current job, individuals were 6.40%
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less likely to consider themselves completely retired than

not retired at all (%2(1, N = 1982) = 16.619, p < .05,
Exp(B) = .936). Job seeking self-efficacy as a significant
predictor of partly retired was expected and supported,

but job involvement as a significant predictor of not
retired at all was unexpectedly supported (see Table 19).
Thus, these results provided partial support for

Hypothesis 4.

Table 19. Job Seeking Self-Efficacy Across Three
Employment Status Categories
Referent group
(N = 1982, df = 1)

B

Employment
status

Completely retired partly retired

.035

4.392*

1.036

1.002-1.071

.066

16.619*

1.069

1.035-1.103

completely retired - . 035

4.392*

. 965

not retired at all

2.539

not retired at all

Partly retired

Wald %2 Exp(B) 95% CI for
Exp(B)

.031

1.031

Not retired at all .completely retired - .066 , 16.619*
. 031

partly retired

2.539

.934-.998

.993-1.071

. 936

. 906-.966

. 970

.933-1.007

*p< .05

Certainty df Retirement Plans
One of the three items, item K17, measuring certainty

of retirement plans was found to be a significant

predictor of participants' employment status. Certainty of
retirement plans significantly predicted whether
individuals consider themselves not retired at all or
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completely retired, where for each scale rating increase
in the amount of discussion about retirement individuals
had with their spouse, individuals were 25% less likely to
consider themselves not retired at all than completely

retired (%2(1, N = 1982) = 9.774, p < .05,'Exp(B) = .750).

In addition, certainty of retirement plans significantly
predicted whether individuals consider themselves not

retired at all or partly retired, where for each scale
rating increase in the amount of discussion about
retirement individuals had with their spouse, individuals

were 24.10% less likely to consider themselves not retired
at all than partly retired (%2(1, N = 1982) = 6.219,

p < .05, Exp(B) = .759).
In comparison to not retired at all, certainty of

retirement plans reliably separated participants who were
completely retired and partly retired. Certainty of

retirement plans significantly predicted whether

individuals consider themselves completely retired or not
retired at all, where for each scale rating increase in

the amount of discussion about retirement individuals had
with their spouse, individuals were 33.40% more likely to

consider themselves completely retired than not retired at
all (x2(l, N = 1982) = 9.774, p < .05, Exp(B) = 1.334).

79

And, certainty of retirement plans significantly predicted
whether individuals consider themselves partly retired or

not retired at all, where for each scale rating increase
in the amount of discussion about retirement individuals
had with their spouse, individuals were 31.80% more likely
to consider partly retired than not retired at all
(%2(1, N = 1982) = 6.219, p < .05, Exp(B) = 1.318).

Certainty of retirement plans as a significant predictor
of completely retired was expected and supported, while
certainty of retirement plans as a significant predictor

of partly retired was unexpectedly supported. The results
thus partially supported Hypothesis 5.

Table 20. Certainty of Retirement Plans Across Three
Employment Status Categories
Referent group
(N = 1982, df = 1)

Employment
status

B

Wald %2 Exp(B) 95% CI for
Exp(B)

Completely retired partly retired
Item F16

-.030

. 109

. 970

.812-1.160

Item F17

-.012

. 016

. 988

.817-1.194

Item F18

.035

.241

1.036

.900-1.192

Item F16

-.054

.415

. 948

,805-1.116

Item F17

-.288

9.774*

. 750

.626-.898

Item F18

-.128

3.135

.880

.764-1.014

not retired at all
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Referent group
(N = 1982, df = 1)

Partly retired

B

Employment
status

Wald x2 Exp(B) 95% CI for
Exp(B)

completely retired

Item F16

.030

.109

1.030

.862-1.231

Item F17

. 012

.016

1.012

.837-1.224

Item F18

. 035

.241

.965

.839-1.111

Item F16

. 024

. 055

. 977

. 801-1.190

Item F17

.276

6.219*

.759

.611-.943

Item F18

. 163

3.634

. 850

.719-1.005

Item F16

. 054

.415

1.0’55

.896-1.243

Item F17

.288

9.774*

1.334

1.113-1.598

Item F18

. 128

3.135

1.136

.986-1.308

Item F16

. 024

. 055

1.024

.840-1.248

Item F17

.276

6.219*

1.318

1.061-1.637

Item Fl8

.163

3.634

1.177

.995-1.391

not retired at all

Not retired at all completely retired

partly retired

*p< .05

Familial and Marital Satisfaction
Surprisingly, none of the 3-items measuring familial
and marital satisfaction was a significant predictor of

one's employment status. Thus, our results did not provide

support for Hypothesis 6.
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Table 21. Familial and Marital Satisfaction Variable
Across Three Employment Status Categories
Referent group
(N = 1982, df = 1)

B

Employment
status

Wald %2 Exp(B) 95% CI for
Exp(B)

Completely retired partly retired

Item E133f

. 110

. 623

1.117

.849-1.469

Item E133h

. 009

. 006

. 991

.790-1.244

Item E136

. 161

1.868

.852

.676-1.072

Item E133f

.068

.274

1.070

.830-1.380

Item E133h

.013

.014

1.013

.818-1.255

Item E136

.095

.707

1.100

.881-1.374

Item E133f

.110

. 623

.895

.681-1.178

Item E133h

.009

.006

1.009

.804-1.267

Item E136

. 161

1.868

1.174

.933-1.479

Item E133f

.043

. 072

. 958

.703-1.307

Item E133h

. 022

. 028

1.022

.790-1.323

Item E136

.256

3.559

1.292

.990-1.686

Item E133f

.068

.274

. 934

.724-1.205

Item E133h

. 013

. 014

. 987

.797-1.222

Item E136

. 095

.707

. 909

.728-1.135

Item E133f

.043

.072

1.043

.765-1.423

Item E133h

. 022

.028

. 978

.756-1.266

Item E136

.256

3.559

.774

.593-1.010

not retired at all

Partly retired

completely retired

not retired at all

Not retired at all completely retired

partly retired

*p< .05

Attitude toward Retirement

Negative attitude toward retirement significantly
predicted whether individuals consider themselves not
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retired at all or completely retired. Specifically, when

individuals were uneasy with completely retiring with
spouse, individuals were 61.30% more likely to consider

themselves not retired at all than completely retired

(X2(l, N = 1982) = 9.326, p < .05, Exp(B) = 1.613).

Specifically, when individuals were uneasy with completely
retiring with spouse, individuals were 38% less likely to
consider themselves completely retired than not retired at

all (%2(1, N = 1982) = 9.326, p < .05, Exp(B) = .620)

(see

Table 22). These results did not provide support for our

proposed Hypothesis 7.
Going beyond Hypothesis 7, we examined the influence
of positive attitude toward retirement on older worker's

employment status. Positive attitude toward retirement

significantly predicted whether individuals consider
themselves not retired at all or■ completely retired.
Specifically, when individuals looked forward to
completely retiring with their spouse, individuals were
38% less likely to consider themselves not retired at all

than completely retired (%2(1, N = 1982) = 9.326, p < .05,

Exp(B) = .620). Also, attitude toward retirement
significantly predicted whether individuals consider
themselves completely retired or not retired at all.
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Table 22. Negative Attitude toward Retirement Variable
across Three Employment Status Categories
Referent group
(N = 1982, df = 1)

Employment
status

B

Completely retired partly retired
not retired at all

Partly retired

Wald %2 Exp(B) 95% CI for
Exp(B)

. 197

1.307

1.218

.869-1.708

. 478

9.326*

1.613

1.187-2.192

completely retired - . 197

1.307

. 821

.586-1.151

not retired at all

2.241

1.324

. 917-1.913

9.326*

. 620

.456-.843

2.241

.755

.523-1.091

.281

Not retired at all completely retired - .478

partly retired

.281

*p< .05

Specifically, when individuals looked forward to
completely retiring with their spouse, individuals were

61.30% more likely to consider themselves completely
retired than not retired at all (%2(1, N = 1982) = 9.326,
p < .05, Exp(B) = 1.613)

(see Table 23).

Table 23. Positive Attitude toward Retirement Variable
Across Three Employment Status Categories
Referent group
(N = 1982, df = 1)

Employment
status

B

Completely retired partly retired

Partly'retired

Wald %2 Exp (B). 95% CI for
Exp(B)
1.307

. 821

.586-1.151

not retired at all - . 478

9.326*

. 620

. 456-.843

completely retired

.197

1.307

1.218

.869-1.708

not retired at all - .281

2.241

.755

.523-1.091

.197

Not retired at all completely retired
partly retired

*p< .05
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.478

9.326*

1.613

1.187-2.192

.281

2.241

1.324

.917-1.913

The classification table shows correct classification
on the basis of all variables contained in the model
reduces to almost 60% overall, with an increase to over
85% for completely retired participants, but a decrease to

no correct classification for partly retired. And, 51.70%
of not retired at all were correctly identified (see Table
24) .

Table 24. The Summary of Predicted, Observed, and Correct

Classification Based on Employment Status at Step 2
Observed
Completely
retired

Predicted
Partly
Not retired
retired
at all

% correct

Completely retired

893

0

153

Partly retired

293

0

78

Not retired at all

273

0

292

51.7

73.6

0

26.4

59.8

Overall %

85

85.4
0

CHAPTER FOUR

DISCUSSION
Although there is a major shift occurring in labor

force demographics among older workers in various

countries (Alley & Crimmins, 2007), particularly the aging
of the baby boom generation in the United States, limited

empirical and theoretical research on the various unique

career-related issues faced by mid and late career workers

is still evidenced (Shultz & Wang, in-press). Therefore,
in this study we extended the existing research on older

worker career related behaviors to better understand older

workers' actual retirement behavior beyond their
retirement intent or preference. We did this by exploring

several antecedents and outcomes of the retirement process
(i.e., bridge employment participation, full-time
retirement, and continued career employment) using

longitudinal data from the HRS. Our understanding of
various reasons influencing the retirement process will

ultimately guide the direction of labor force management
through appropriate preparation and balancing the labor
demand and retirement consequences of different concerned

constituents (Beehr et al., 2000). Thus, the findings from

this study can be used for effective management of various
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retirement-related issues (e.g., personal adjustment,

practices, policies, laws) for the benefit of older
workers, organizations, and society as a whole.

More specifically, the present study extended the
research on older workers' employment statuses through the

examination of various work-related and nonwork-related
predictor variables, controlling for several demographic
variables (i.e., age, gender, health condition, annual

household income, and education level). Of the seven

predictor variables examined, job satisfaction, and
familial and marital satisfaction were not significant
predictors of older workers' employment statuses, while

the other five predictor variables of work schedule
flexibility, job involvement, job seeking self-efficacy,

certainty of retirement plans, and attitude toward

retirement significantly predicted older workers'
employment statuses. We found evidence that three
work-related factors (i.e., work schedule flexibility, job

involvement, and job seeking self-efficacy) and two
nonwork-related factors (i.e., certainty of retirement

plans and attitude toward retirement) significantly

influenced older workers' employment statuses. For
example, an inflexible work schedule significantly

influenced older workers' decision to fully retire. Job
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involvement significantly influenced older workers'
decision to continue their career employment, as well as,
participate in bridge employment. Job seeking

self-efficacy significantly influenced older workers'

decision to continue their career employment, as well as,

participate in bridge employment. For nonwork-related
reasons, certainty of retirement plans significantly
influenced older workers' decision to fully retire, as
well as, engage in bridge employment. Negative attitudes

toward retirement significantly influenced older workers'
decision to continue their career employment. Though, job
satisfaction and familial and marital satisfaction did not

significantly influence older .workers' employment
statuses.

Our attempts to better understand work-related

factors' influence on older workers' employment statuses
were guided by Rhodes (1983) who found that older workers
tend to possess work attitudes and display work behaviors

that are generally consistent with effective
organizational functioning..This suggests the important

role organizations play in directing various work

attitudes and ultimately evoking certain work behaviors.
Specifically, the nature of work had an impact on the

preference to continued employment, revealing that
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negative aspects of older workers' jobs (e.g., stressful
and/or unrewarding) led to the preference to fully retire,

which is consistent with previous research (e.g., Herzog

et al., 1991). Because previous studies found various job
characteristics influenced older workers' decisions to

retire, we explored four work-related reasons that have
been previously studied (e.g., Herzog et al., 1991). Three

of four work-related predictors differentially predicted
older workers' employment statuses. Each work-related
variable is discussed below.
Work Schedule Flexibility

The present study found that individuals who were
able to reduce their work schedule were most likely to

consider bridge employment, while individuals who were
unable to reduce their work schedule were most likely to
be fully retired. Our findings support prior research that
older workers have a desire to retire early,- and the
extent of their work schedule flexibility determines
whether they stay in the workforce through a bridge job or
fully retire. Our findings also partially supported

Weckerle and Shultz's (1999) results on the impact of
organizational flexibility that differentially predicted

one category of retirement intention (the desire to retire
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early, continue to work with current employment,
participate in bridge employment within their career jobs,

or participate in bridge employment outside their career

jobs). Consistent with our results, Weckerle and Shultz
found that older workers who experienced inflexibility in
their current employment intended to choose early

retirement (similar to full-time retirement in our study)
rather than other employment statuses. In contrast,
Weckerle and.Shultz revealed that older workers who

experienced more flexibility in their current jobs
intended to stay with their current jobs rather than

choose other employment statuses. A possible explanation
for the inconsistency between our study and Weckerle and

Shultz (1999) is the fact that older workers' intention to
retire does not always reflect their actual behavior, as

suggested by Abraham and Houseman (2004). The inconsistent

findings need to be further investigated in order to fully

understand how organizational flexibility (i.e.,
flexibility of one's work schedule) affects older workers'

decisions regarding their employment statuses.
Our findings did not provide support for Bennett et

al.'s (2005) study. Instead, we found that the impact of

psychological distress and role overload as a result of
work schedule inflexibility led to the decision to fully
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retire, rather than bridge employment participation. The
non-significant results between bridge employment and
continue to work in our study neither confirmed nor

refuted Bennett et al.'s allegation that full-time work

continuation is preferred among older workers who
experience overload rather than accepting bridge

employment. However, it could be argued that work schedule
inflexibility and psychological distress in the form of
role overload are related, yet distinct constructs. Thus,

it is important to explore different constructs that
contribute to the perception of work schedule flexibility.

Possible explanations for why an inflexible work
schedule did not significantly influence the decision to

engage in bridge employment need to be considered. As

discussed in the introduction, bridge employment has
traditionally been known to involve change in industry,
job, and/or organization, potentially causing more

distress for older workers (Bennett et al., 2005).

Therefore, Bennett et al.

(2005) noted that in a given

condition, older workers were more likely to choose

full-time retirement than accept bridge employment.
However, our results argue that older workers' ability or
inability to reduce their work schedule influenced their

decision on different employment categories. As a result,
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concerned constituents (i.e., older employees,

organizations, and the society) need to pay closer
attention to the importance of work schedule flexibility

to the decision on employment status, tailoring the demand
of flexible work schedule to the needs of older workers in
order to attract, retain, and rehire these experts to the
labor force (Taylor, Shultz, & Doverspike, 2005).

In addition to the abilities to retain and rehire
older workers, offering a flexible work schedule may

reduce other possible costs to the organizations (e.g.,
healthcare costs, absenteeism due to work-related
sickness, and related factors). And, such unfavorable work

conditions and long work schedule are likely to affect the
physical and/or mental health of these workers

(Geiger-Brown, Muntaner, Lipscomb, & Trinkoff, 2004). In
this case, the demanding work hours refers to the

inflexible work schedule of our study.
Geiger et al.

(2004) examined the relationship

between demanding scheduling variables and mental health
indicators of depression, anxiety and somatization among

539 nursing home assistants in West Virginia, Ohio, and
Kentucky over an 8-month period. They found that working

two or more double-shifts per month was related with
increased risk for all mental health indicators, and
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working 6-7 days a week was related with depression and
somatization. In particular, depressive disorder is
strongly related with demanding work schedules when
compared to other symptoms. As discussed earlier in this

paper, one's health condition has been found to influence
the decision to retire, as well as, the timing of
retirement decisions as it can limit older workers'

abilities to carry out a preferred path of action
(Barnes-Farrell, 2003). These negative physical and

psychological symptoms may explain why older workers are
more likely to fully retire than engage in other
employment categories.
Job Satisfaction

Surprisingly, our study did not find job satisfaction

to be a significant predictor of older workers' employment

status. In turn, our findings suggest a more in-depth

investigation is needed in order to better understand and
fully explain the influence of older worker's job
satisfaction on employment status. In this study, the use

of a single-item measure of overall job satisfaction may
have contributed to the failure to differentially predict

older workers' employment status. However, several
previous studies have found that single-item measures of
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job satisfaction can correlated highly with multi-item
scale measures and show comparable predictive efficiency

(Nagy, 2002; Wanous, Reichers, & Hudy, 1997).

In addition, findings from recent studies have shown
a non-linear relationship between age and job satisfaction
(e.g., Clark, Oswald & Warr, 1996; Kacmar & Ferris, 1989).

For example, Kacmar and Ferris (1989) found different

forms of the relationships between age and job
satisfaction with intrinsic and extrinsic aspects. As

Kacmar and Ferris (1989) predicted, they observed a

U-shaped relationship between age and job satisfaction
with extrinsic aspect, while a positive linear

relationship between age and job satisfaction with
intrinsic aspect is evidenced. A more recent study, the
British Household Panel Study, used a large sample of
British employees in the 1991 wave and found a U-shaped
relationship between age and overall job satisfaction

(Clark et al., 1996). Clark et al.

(1996) observed

intrinsic and extrinsic job satisfaction across the age
span as a way to determine the pattern of overall job
satisfaction. Initially, very young workers (e.g., in
their 20's) may not have sufficient experience to

accurately evaluate the labor force, leading to highly

satisfied employees. As workers gained more work
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experience, they were able to accurately compare their
prior expectations about their jobs against the (current)
nature of work. The discrepancy led to reduced job

satisfaction among middle aged workers, with the lowest

level on average at the age of 31. As a result of

transitioning to more rewarding jobs (Herzberg, Mausner,

Peterson, & Capwell, 1957) as well as reduced aspirations
and expectations due to the limitation of alternative jobs

(Clark et al., 1996), older workers became more satisfied

with their jobs, showing a linear form, until one's early
60s. After controlling for a set of age-correlates and
general well-being, the U-shaped relationship was

evidenced, increasing the age at which these workers were
least satisfied with their jobs from the age of 31 to 36.

Hence, the U-shaped relationship suggests that workers

placed heavier emphasis on extrinsic satisfaction (e.g.,
pay, promotions, supervision, and coworkers) when

inquiring about older workers' overall job satisfaction.

Thus, more items assessing extrinsic satisfaction are

needed in order to establish a reliable and valid job
satisfaction scale, tailoring to the specific population
(i.e., older workers).
Future research on job satisfaction should consider

Bowling, Beehr, and Lepisto's (2006) recent investigation
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of the relationships between affective disposition and
work-related attitudes (i.e., job satisfaction,

organizational commitment, job involvement, career
commitment, and career satisfaction) across a five-year

period. Each of the attitudes was found to be

significantly stable over time. And, affective disposition
significantly influenced the change of job attitudes over
time. In relation to other participants, individuals who
were high in affective disposition showed temporal gains

in job satisfaction, while those who were low in affective
disposition showed temporal losses in job satisfaction.

Therefore, it appears that workers' dispositions have an

impact on the development of job attitudes, which in turn
may influence late career employment decisions (Shultz &
Wang, in-press).
Job Involvement

Past research has revealed inconsistent evidence
regarding the influence of job involvement on retirement

intent (Adams et al., 2002; Gee & Baillie, 1999, Hayward
et al., 1998; Herzog et al., 1991; Schmitt et al., 1979).

The present study explored the actual retirement outcome
and found that when compared to other employment
categories, older workers who were more involved with
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their career jobs were most likely to continue with their

career jobs, and more likely to engage in bridge
employment. These findings suggest that older workers who
are involved with their career jobs are most likely to

engage in a form of employment, either through continued
career employment or bridge employment participation,
rather than fully retire. However, their choice of

employment may not always be in the same field or industry

as their career jobs since bridge jobs often involved a
change in older workers' career industries or/and jobs
(Doeringer, 1990).

Prior research has reported a positive relationship
between chronological age and job involvement (Rhodes,

1983); however, a recent study found age to be unrelated
to job involvement (Goulet & Singh, 2002). In fact, Goulet
and Singh (2002) examined career commitment among
financial employees and pharmacists, and revealed no

significant relationship between employee's age and
several work-related attitudes (i.e., organizational
commitment, career commitment, and job involvement). In

addition to chronological age, Cleveland and Shore (1992)

used alternative measures of age (e.g., perceived age and
relative age) to predict work-related attitudes among a

sample of 400 workers in a U.S.-based multinational
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organization. They noted that older workers who were old

relative to others in their work groups and also "felt"
old reported the highest levels of job involvement and
organizational commitment. In turn, workers who were older
than others in their work groups, but "felt" younger

reported the most negative work-related attitudes.
Therefore, future research should consider age measuring

alternatives to chronological age in order to further

expand our understanding of work-related attitudes.
In addition, a domain specific measure of personal

involvement with one's job should be used to fully

understand the relationship between job involvement and
retirement outcome. As discussed earlier in the paper,
Lorence (1987) pointed out the distinction between labor
force involvement in general and psychological involvement

with a particular job. In addition, it is possible to

adopt a measure of career commitment as an alternative
measure of job involvement. It has been found that an

employee's attitude toward his or her job is positively
related to career commitment (Goulet & Singh, 2002). One
possible explanation is that a worker may be involved with

his or her job as a rational behavior in the expectation
that it will lead to positive career outcomes (London,

1983). Job involvement is considered to be an antecedent
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of career commitment (Goulet & Singh, 2002). Several
variables need to be further considered in order to fully

understand the impact of job involvement on retirement
related decisions.

In addition, Bowling et al.'s (2006) study also

investigated the relationship between affective

disposition and job involvement across a five-year period.
As predicted, affective disposition was found to be weakly
related to job involvement compared to the other

work-related attitudes because items used to assess job
involvement typically lack the evaluative or affective
(emotional) component toward one's job (e.g., "most of my
interests are centered around my job") found in measures

used to assess other attitudes, such as job satisfaction

(e.g., "generally speaking, I am very satisfied with my

job"). Bowling et al.

(2006) noted that temporal stability

of job involvement is perhaps a result of some individual
differences not examined in their study. One possibility

is that employees' personal values could lead to the
stability of job involvement (Steel & Rentsch, 1997).

Bowling et al.

(2006) suggested that job involvement might

actually be a value, determining one's level of

involvement in the specific jobs.
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Moreover, Bowling et al.

(2006) argued that

individuals who have pleasant dispositions tend to be most
affected by the positive aspects of their work

environments, whereas individuals who have unpleasant
dispositions tend to be most affected by the negative

aspects of their-work environments. Therefore, the
direction of attitude change depends on an individual's

dispositions as well as changes in the environment.
Changing environments (i.e., employers) reduced the

stability of work-related attitudes (i.e., job

satisfaction, job involvement, and organizational
commitment), suggesting these attitudes were more
susceptible to environmental changes than others. Thus,
dispositions should be considered in future research on
work attitudes in order to create appropriate work

environments for different employees.

Job Seeking Self-Efficacy
Our results support the fact that individuals who are

most certain about their ability to find an equally good

job in the same line of work within the next few months if
they lose their current jobs, are most likely to continue
with their career jobs. And, individuals who are more

certain about their ability to find an equally good job
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are more likely to engage in bridge jobs. Similarly,

previous studies support a positive relationship between
job seeking self-efficacy and display of job seeking
behaviors (Kanfer et al., 2001; Rife & Kilty, 1989). As a

result, a positive association between job search
self-efficacy and job offers was as a result of active job

seeking behaviors (Ellis & Taylor, 1983). Thus, older
workers who are highly self-efficacious with regard to
finding new employment, have the tendency to either
continue with their career jobs or engage in bridge jobs.

These findings suggest that effective strategies used to

enhance older workers' self-efficacy with regard to job
seeking may be needed in order to attract and retain these
experienced workers to continue to engage, either
partially or fully, in the workforce.

In addition to the increase of job seeking behavior,
job seeking self-efficacy can also be used as a coping

tool for older workers when they are faced with an
unpleasant work environment (Heuven, Bakker, Schaufeli, &

Huisman, 2006). In fact, Heuven et al. noted that among
cabin attendants, self-efficacy buffers the relationship
between emotional job demands (i.e., feeling rules and

emotionally charged interactions with passengers) and
emotional dissonance, and the relationship between
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emotional dissonance and work engagement (but not

exhaustion). In addition, self-efficacy helps to buffer

the detrimental impacts of performing emotional work, as
well as maintain and enhance its positive effects (Heuven

et al., 2006). Thus, a widespread number of complex work
conditions (i.e., demanding, unpleasant work environment)
in today's labor market suggest the importance of

implementing effective strategies to enhance older
workers' self-efficacy in order to prepare employees with

adequate level of self-efficacy for successful coping
opportunities and management of those unpleasant work

conditions.
In the present study, we explored four work-related
predictors (i.e., work schedule flexibility, job

satisfaction, job involvement, and job seeking
self-efficacy) to better understand older workers'

attitudes toward their jobs. Researchers and practitioners
may be interested in using these research findings to
accurately predict older workers' future behaviors, as
well as to successfully and appropriately manage the major

shift in labor force participation in various countries as

the workforce ages. Based on our findings, we need to
further investigate these predictors in order to extend

our understanding of the influence of work-related

102

variables on older workers' employment statuses. In

addition, nonwork-related factors (i.e., certainty of
retirement plans, familial and marital satisfaction, and

attitude toward retirement) have also been found to play a
role in older workers' employment statuses (Reitzes et
al., 1998; Bennett et al., 2005). The influences of three

nonwork-related predictors on retirement decision are
therefore discussed below.
Certainty of Retirement Plans

Our fully supported results with regard to certainty
of retirement plans revealed that individuals who had the

most discussion about retirement with their spouses, were
most likely to fully retire. Moreover, individuals who had
more retirement discussions with their spouses were more

likely to engage in bridge employment. These results
provided support for Reitzes et al.

(1998), noting

retirement plans and anticipation occurs before making the
decision to fully retire. Also, our findings confirmed a
positive relationship between an individual's certainty of

retirement plans and retirement timing (Taylor &
Doverspike, 2003).

Consistent with Davis (2003) and Feldman (2003),
older workers did not fully retire until their retirement
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plans become clearer, using the additional time to adjust

to their new lifestyles as retirees. Financial planning is

perhaps one of the most important determinants of
adjustment and of retirement decision (Taylor &
Doverspike, 2003). Weckerle and Shultz (1996) found that

individuals who intended to retire early are generally
more satisfied with their finances and more likely to
express the intention to reduce their work hours. Feldman

(1994) noted that more positive levels of finances are
related with a lower probability of continued employment.
Furthermore, financial status is positively related to

one's retirement decision (Feldman, 1994). Previous

research argued that long term planning may help older

workers navigate their financial decisions that accompany
retirement and may influence them toward retirement

(Anderson & Weber, 1993 as cited in Taylor & Doverspike,
2003).

Familial and Marital Satisfaction
Familial and marital satisfaction was not a

significant predictor of older workers' employment
statuses. Our results may be due to the fact that the

process of retirement decision making has become more
complex than before, with the majority of American
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families now being dual income earners (Moen, 1996; Talaga
& Beehr, 1995). Regardless, family-level factors still

need to be considered in order to better understand the

decision older workers make with regard to their

employment status (Szinovacz, 2003). In addition to
marital satisfaction, specific marital structures,

characteristics, and circumstances also need to be
considered in order to better understand various aspects

contributing to marital satisfaction (Szinovacz & Davey,
2005). For example, one of the strongest factors that

determine the level of marital satisfaction among both men
and women was marriage cohort, particularly retirement

timing of husband and wife (Kaufman & Taniguchi, 2006). In
addition, other marital factors (i.e., quality of the
marital relationship, spouse's pensions and spouse's

health) have all been shown to impinge on retirement
decisions (Szinovacz, in press as cited in Szinovacz,
2003) .
For instance, married workers who are not satisfied

with their marital relationships are less likely to retire
due to their preference to minimize the anticipated
marital disputes at postretirement (Szinovacz & DaViney,

2000). In fact, it is reported that couples prefer to

retire simultaneously and are willing to alter their work
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schedules in order to have joint retirement (Henkens & Van
Dalen, 2003). A couple's joint retirement is more

conducive to their well-being than when one spouse has
retired and the other continues his or her employment
(Szinovacz, 2002). Furthermore, previous research has

found that married men and women who retire when their

spouses remain employed report the most marital conflicts
regardless of their gender (Moen, Kim, & Hofmeister,
2001). Because an older worker's retirement decision

making process is often made in conjunction with one's

spouse, it is important to understand the influences of
social interaction (i.e., spouse) on the retirement

decision making process and factors associated with such
decision with regard to the influence of marital factors.

Attitude toward Retirement

Attitude toward retirement significantly impacts

older workers' decisions with regards to their employment
status at older ages. Our results revealed that older

workers who viewed retirement more negatively were most

likely to continue with their career jobs. Negative
attitude toward retirement leading to delayed retirement

are related with fears about retirement rather than the
desire to work (Barnes-Farrell, 2003). Moreover, the
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current study also found that older workers who had a
positive attitude toward retirement (i.e., looking forward

to retirement) were more likely to fully retire, providing

support for Reitzes et al.

(1998). On the other hand,

older workers tend to have a positive attitude toward

retirement when they have prepared for it in advance.

To better understand attitude toward retirement,
Fletcher and Hansson (1991) explored the concept of

retirement anxiety and its predictors. Anxiety about one's
retirement process was influenced by the feelings about

work and retirement roles. The results showed positive
relationships between retirement anxiety and fear of
retirement as well as job involvement. In addition, a

negative relationship between retirement attitude and
retirement anxiety was revealed. Besides, Taylor and Shore
(1995) found that self-perceptions of older workers'

ability to adjust to retirement helps determine planned

retirement age. They reported that the extent to which

these older employees adopt a positive or negative

attitude toward retirement depends on their perception of
extrinsic rewards from their employment. Thus, assessing
and understanding older workers' attitude toward

retirement may allow concerned constituents to accurately
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predict and prepare for the impending decision on one's

employment status.

Significance of the Study
Due to the economic expansion in the late 1980s, a
higher labor force demand, especially among older workers,

has led to an increase in workforce participation and
higher wage offers to older workers (U.S. Census Bureau,

1996). However, retirement trends show that people are
retiring at a younger age than in the past, suggesting
potential shortage of available experienced workers

(Feldman, 1994). As a result, better understanding the
retirement phenomenon (i.e., retirement nature and

decision) is needed in order to appropriately balance the

labor demand and retirement consequences on different
concerned constituents (Beehr et al., 2000). The

discrepancy between the numbers of retirees relative to

the proportion of the working population will pose
economic challenges of supporting society with fewer
working individuals (Beehr et al., 2000). In addition,

these organizations will be forced to hire younger
employees to replace efficient and experienced older
workers, which can cost organizations substantial money

and time in recruitment as well as training younger
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workers (Beehr et al., 2000). Thus, the best alternative

for many organizations is to rehire or retain their older

workers for part-time or temporary jobs as experts to the
fields and mentors to younger generations (Lindbo &

Shultz, 1998; Madvig & Shultz, in press; Mor-Barak, 1995).
The significant findings and contributions of our

proposed hypotheses allow us to better understand the

influences of various retirement-related factors above and
beyond demographic factors (i.e., work and nonwork related
variables) on one's decision to retire full-time, engage

in bridge employment, or continue full-time career

employment. Such an important decision in one's life
greatly impacts the individuals themselves and their
families, organizations, as well as the society as a

whole. Therefore, identifying and understanding the
effects of various retirement-related factors on
retirement-related decisions may be useful as a guide'to

effective management of the individuals (e.g., retirement
preparation), organizations (e.g., implementation of

appropriate organizational policies and practices,

promoting supportive work environment and positive work

attitudes), and society as a whole (e.g., implementing
laws protecting older workers). The importance of one's

retirement decision among early retirees suggests its
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influences on pre and post-retirement decisions and
adjustment (Hanisch, 1994). The insight gained from this
study allows us to increase the probability of success as
retirees and employees, and increases workplace and

retirement satisfaction, as well as adjustment as we learn
more about the underlying processes.

In particular, our study helps fill in an existing

gap in the literature by comparing actual (versus
intended) bridge employment with full-time retirement and
continued career employment and by examining various

predictors of those options (Bennett et al., 2005). The
nature of bridge employment still requires further

research, particularly on various retirement decisions
(i.e., full-time versus part-time or same-field versus

different field), in order to fully understand the

phenomenon (Bennett et al., 2005). In addition, the

statistical analysis method of hierarchical multinomial
logistic regression is likely to continue its popularity

in future studies wishing to compare different employment
or retirement decisions (Bennett et al., 2005; Brody &

Shultz, 2006; Gobeski & Beehr, 2006). This paper attempts
to understand the decision to retire using actual
retirement related outcomes rather than intentions.

Abraham and Houseman (2004) suggest future research to
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consider an individual's plans for retirement distinctive

from retirement outcome, as intention does not always lead
to outcome.
Furthermore, this paper extended retirement research
beyond previous studies conducted by Weckerle and Shultz

(1999), Kim and Feldman (1998, 2000), and Feldman and Kim
(2000). Weckerle and Shultz's (1999) cross-sectional study
used the HRS 1992 (Wave I) data to examine the factors

that distinguished older workers based on their reported
retirement intention options, to retire early, continue

work, engage bridge employment in the same job, and engage

bridge employment in a different job.

Longitudinal data, however, helps us to better
understand the antecedents of full-time retirement and
bridge employment (Bennett et al., 2005), as well as plans
for retirement and realization of those plans (Abraham &
Houseman, 2004). The HRS is a longitudinal study used to

understand the retirement process of a nationally
representative sample of Americans, allowing us to better

understand, explain, and predict the trend of
retirement-related behaviors, as well as decisions among

those with similar background or/and experiences. Further,
waves of a longitudinal survey can make tracking job
changes among older workers much easier for researchers.

Ill

Specifically, Wave I data identifies the job precisely
(i.e., the job title, the type of business/industry of the

position), while subsequent waves of data inquire whether
respondents are still working for the employer reported in

Wave I rather than whether they had changed employers in
order to extract a more accurate job history' between waves

of longitudinal surveys (Juster & Suzman, 1995).

Additionally, Kim and Feldman (1998, 2000) and

Feldman and Kim (2000) examined the bridge employment
experience of University of California (UC) system faculty
members who were offered a series of early retirement
incentive. In particular, Kim and Feldman (1998) examined

the predictors of a series of three early retirement

incentive offers acceptance, while their study in the year
of 2000 explored bridge employment participation among UC

faculty members. Feldman and Kim (2000) described
qualitatively the benefits and downsides of both
participating and of not participating in bridge
employment reported by retired UC faculty members.

However, our study utilized a broader and more

representative sample of the general population via the
HRS, thus vastly improving the generalizability and
utility of our findings.
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Practical Implications

The present research provided various practical
implications with regard to the retirement process engaged

in by older workers. On the individual level,
understanding older workers' retirement-related factors
(i.e., certainty of retirement, attitudes toward

retirement, and work schedule flexibility) leading to
retirement decisions can guide these workers to successful
preparation for retirement and post-retirement.

Individuals can understand the extent to which those
retirement-related factors influence their retirement
decisions, as well as continued career employment. In

particular, our study suggests older workers to be more
proactive about their retirement planning.

For example, older workers need to discuss retirement

plans with their spouse before making the decision to

retire, and such preparation and anticipation greatly
impact the older workers' attitude toward retirement.
Thus, these individuals are likely to ease through the

retirement adjustment period and tend to be more satisfied
at postretirement. Based on the results of this study, it
appears that older employees, can clearly benefit from

bridge employment participation during the retirement

process.
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In addition, we cannot underestimate the tremendous

impact organizations have on their employees' decision to

retire, engage in bridge employment, or continue career
employment. Kiefer and Briner (1998) recommend effective
management of retirement as a necessary means for
organizational success. Well-designed organizational
practices targeting at managing retirement can be a great

asset to attract and retain older workers in the workforce

(Taylor, Shultz, & Doverspike, 2005). Our study may guide
how organizational and retirement practices can be
improved for the benefit of organizations. For example,
organizations can offer various programs to attract and/or
retain older workers in the workforce, such as the

flexibility in choosing their work schedule, opportunities
to engage in a bridge job, use of job redesign based on
older workers' reasons for -work, goal-setting programs to
enhance older workers' self-efficacy, retirement planning

programs to assist older workers with the retirement

process, and creating appropriate work atmosphere to
promote older workers' positive attitudes. Furthermore,

understanding the motives for seeking employment among
different aged-groups of older workers can help many
organizations tailor their workplaces to attract and
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retain those talents (Loi & Shultz, in press; Taylor et
al., 2005) .
In addition, the society as a whole can play an

important role in enforcing new laws to help these older
individuals through this significant life changing
process. For example, the government can enforce new laws

(e.g., retirement planning programs, offering bridge
employment opportunities, offering on-the-job training to

enhance self-efficacy) on various organizations in order
to maintain or/and increase adeguate labor force among
older workers (Shultz, 2003; Shultz, Sirotnik, & Bockman,
2000). Thus, effective management of the retirement

process at various levels (i.e., individual,
organizational, and societal) are needed for successful

management of the workforce.
Regardless of the tremendous benefits of bridge

employment participation, Watson Wyatt's 1999 survey among

16 firms found that most companies do not offer the bridge
employment opportunities to all employees, and such
opportunities are more frequently offered to employees in

human service and educational industries (Watson Wyatt

Worldwide, 1999 as cited in Greller & Stroh, 2003). Thus,

various concerned constituents need to ensure more bridge
employment opportunities are available to all employees in
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various industries through new law enforcement at the
society-level and organizational policy implementation.

Limitations and Future Directions
Additional research on the retirement decision making

process is needed in order to help address various
limitations in the current study. There are a few
limitations associated with the use of archival data

(Shultz, Hoffman, & Reiter-Palmon, 2005). First, the
initial design of the HRS was planned for a different
purpose, leading to limited direct measures of constructs

of interest to this study. Therefore, the
representativeness of older workers' profiles may not be

complete. Future studies should include additional
predictors in order to provide more comprehensive profiles

of older workers' decision on their employment statuses as

they approach retirement.
Second, the use of single-item measures may not be
entirely appropriate for our study as a single-item may

not be representative of the predictor. Furthermore, our
study might have underestimated the relationships between
predictors and older workers' employment status due to

measurement error of the actual retirement outcome (Shultz
& Whitney, 2005) . Future studies should also test these
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relationships using well-established (or at least

psychometrically well defined) scales in order to provide

more accurate estimates of the relationships. Third, the
longitudinal HRS data were collected at 2-year time
intervals, leading to the difficulty to examine and track
any changes in work-related and non-work related variables

on older workers' employment status. Future studies may
want to collect longitudinal data with a shorter time

interval in order to assess more information about the
retirement process.
In summary, our study makes a significant
contribution to current retirement literature by examining

the influences of various work-related and nonwork-related
predictors on older workers' employment statuses

(full-time retirement, bridge employment, and continued
career employment). It provides further theoretical and

methodological foundations for future studies attempting

to better understand the actual retirement decision using
longitudinal data.
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APPENDIX

HEALTH AND RETIREMENT STUDY QUESTIONS USED
IN MEASUREMENT OF PREDICTORS

118

Appendix: HRS questions used in measurement of predictors
HRS question

Predictor

Work schedule flexibility (Wave I)

F17/v2801: (Not counting overtime hours)

could you reduce the number of hours in your
regular work schedule?
Response scale:

(1) Yes
(5) No
(8) Don’t know (was set as missing)
F19/v2805: If you wanted to work half time

or less on this job, would your employer
allow you to do that?

Response scale:

(1) Yes
(3) Only temporarily
(5) No

(8) Don’t know (was set as missing)
F20/v2809: could you increase the number of

hours in your regular work schedule?
Response scale:

(1) Yes
(5) No

(8) Don’t know (was set as missing}
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Predictor

Job satisfaction (Wave I)

HRS question

E133g/v2614: Please tell me how satisfied or
dissatisfied you are with your job at the
current time?
Response scale:

(1) Very satisfied
(2) Somewhat satisfied
(3) Even
(4) Somewhat dissatisfied
(5) Very dissatisfied

Job involvement (Wave I)

F83f/v3319: Thinking of your job, how much

do you agree or disagree that even if you
didn’t need the money, you would probably

keep on working
Response scale:

(1) Strongly agree
(2) Agree
(3) Disagree
(4) Strongly disagree
F81/v3232: If you found out about another

job like the one you have now, would you

look into it?
Response scale:

(1) Yes
(2) Probably
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HRS question

Predictor

(3) Maybe

(4) Probably not
(5) No

Job seeking self-efficacy (Wave I)

F69/v3206: Suppose you were to lose your
job this month, what do you think are the

chances that you could find an equally good

job in the same line of work within the next
few months?

Response scale:
00 (absolutely no chance) to 10 (absolutely

certain)

Certainty of retirement plans (Wave I)

KI 6/v5004: How much have you thought
about retirement?
Response scale:

(1) A lot
(2) Some

(3) A little
(4) Hardly at all
K17/v5005: How much have you discussed

retirement with your husband, wife or
partner?
Response scale:

(1) A lot

121

HRS question

Predictor

(2) Some

(3) A little
(4) Hardly at all
,

KI 8/v5006: How much have you discussed

retirement with your friends or co-workers?
Response scale:

(1) A lot
(2) Some
(3) A little
(4) Hardly at all
K19/v5007: Have you ever attended any

meetings on retirement or retirement
planning?
Response scale:

(1) Yes
(5) No
Familial and marital satisfaction (Wave I)

E133f/v2613: Please tell me how

satisfied or dissatisfied you are with your
marriage at the current time?
Response scale:

(1) Very satisfied
(2) Somewhat satisfied
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Predictor

HRS question

(3) Even

(4) Somewhat dissatisfied
(5) Very dissatisfied
E133h/v2615: Please tell me how satisfied or
dissatisfied you are with your family life at

the current time

Response scale:

(1) Very satisfied

(2) Somewhat satisfied
(3) Even
(4) Somewhat dissatisfied
(5) Very dissatisfied
E136/v2621: Generally speaking, would you

say that the time you spend together with
your spouse or partner is____________

Response scale:

(1) Extremely enjoyable
(2) Very enjoyable
(3) Somewhat enjoyable
(4) Not too enjoyable
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HRS question

Predictor

E137/v2622: Do you and your spouse/partner
like to spend free time doing things together,
or doing things separately?
Response scale:

(1) Together

(3) Some together, some different
(5) Different/separate things
F83g/v3320: Thinking of your job, how

much do you agree or disagree with “I look
forward to retiring only if my spouse or
partner can retire at about the same time”

Response scale:

(1) Strongly agree
(2) Agree
(3) Disagree

(4) Strongly disagree
K21d/v5013:1 am going to read you a list of

things that some people say are good about

retirement. Please tell me, for you, having
more time with husband or wife or partner is

Response scale:
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Predictor

HRS question

(1) Very important

(2) Moderately important
(3) Somewhat important
(4) Not important at all
K21e/v5014:1 am going to read you a list of
things that some people say are good about

retirement. Please tell me, for you, spending
more time with children is___________

Response scale:

(1) Very important
(2) Moderately important
(3) Somewhat important
(4) Not important at all
Attitudes toward retirement (Wave I)

K20/v5009: When you think about the time

when you and your husband, wife, or partner
will (completely) retire, are you looking
forward to it, are you uneasy about it, or
what?
Response scale:

(1) Looking forward
(3) Pro-con (was set as missing)
(5) Uneasy
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HRS question

Controlled variable

Age (Wave I)

A 1/birthyr: In what month, day, and year
were you bom?

Gender (Wave I)

XI .lb (interviewer’s observation)/gender:
primary respondent’s sex

Health condition (Wave I)

B1 /v3 01: Would you say your health is

Response scale:

(1) Excellent

(2) Very good
(3) Good
(4) Fair
(5) Poor
Annual household income (Wave I)

N5/vhhinc: How much did you receive in

1991, before taxes and other deductions?
N7: How much did your spouse receive in
1991?
Education level (Wave I)

A3/schlyrs: What is the highest grade of

school or year of college you completed?
Response scale:

Grade school from 00-12 and
college from 13 -17+
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HRS question

Criterion

Three targeted criterion groups

Kl/hj578: At this time do you consider

yourself partly retired, completely retired, or
not retired at all?

(1) Completely retired
(3) Partly retired
(5) Not retired at all
F5 or v2720 (Wave I): What is the

official title of your job?

J61 or hj061m (Wave VI): What is
your job title now?

(7) Question not relevant to respondent;
doesn’t work for pay or is homemaker;

hasn’t worked for 10 or more years
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